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(1)

U.N. PEACEKEEPING REFORM: SEEKING 
GREATER ACCOUNTABILITY AND INTEGRITY 

WEDNESDAY, MAY 18, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AFRICA, GLOBAL HUMAN RIGHTS

AND INTERNATIONAL OPERATIONS,
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:30 p.m., in room 

2200, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Christopher H. Smith 
(Chairman of the Subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. SMITH. The Subcommittee will come to order. 
Good afternoon, everybody. Today’s hearing is the third in a se-

ries of hearings this Subcommittee is conducting on the topic of re-
form in the United Nations, and the second hearing we are holding 
on peacekeeping reform. 

On March 1, just 12 weeks ago, the Committee met to examine 
credible evidence of gross sexual misconduct and exploitation of ref-
ugees and vulnerable people by U.N. peacekeepers and civilian per-
sonnel assigned to the U.N. peacekeeping mission in the Demo-
cratic Republic of Congo. Human rights groups and the U.N.’s own 
internal investigations had uncovered over 150 allegations against 
mission personnel, typically involving peacekeepers’ sexual contact 
with Congolese women and girls, some as young as 11- to 14-years-
of-age, in exchange for food or small sums of money. 

Further, the U.N. had struggled to deal with similar sexual ex-
ploitation and abuse allegations in recent years in Sierra Leone, Li-
beria, and Guinea, as well as on the European continent, in Kosovo 
and Bosnia. Yet despite well-meaning gestures, there had not been 
one successful prosecution of U.N. civilian or military personnel, ei-
ther in the Congo or elsewhere. 

At that hearing, the United States made available Assistant Sec-
retary-General for Peacekeeping Operations, Dr. Jane Holl Lute, to 
brief the Subcommittee on steps the U.N. Secretariat and Depart-
ment of Peacekeeping Operations were taking to address the prob-
lem. As Members of this Subcommittee may recall, Dr. Lute de-
clared:

‘‘The blue helmet has become black and blue through self-in-
flicted wounds of some of our number, and we will not sit still 
until the luster of that blue helmet is restored. 

‘‘It is unacceptable. It is simply unacceptable. The United 
Nations peacekeepers owe a duty of care to the people we 
serve. We owe this duty of care to the member states who 
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place their trust in us when they send us on a mission. We owe 
this duty of care to the aspirations and hopes for the future 
that everyone has when they invest a peacekeeping mission in 
places like the Congo. It will be stamped out.’’

Since that time, I am very happy and pleased to report that we 
are seeing signs of real change in the way the United Nations goes 
about peacekeeping, certainly in the area of preventing human 
rights abuses. Investigations into allegations of sexual exploitation 
and abuse involving 96 peacekeeping personnel have been com-
pleted, with 66 military personnel repatriated on disciplinary 
grounds. On the civilian side, three U.N. staff have been dismissed, 
six others are undergoing disciplinary process, and three have been 
cleared. Missions have put into place a broad range of measures to 
prevent misconduct, from establishing focal points and telephone 
hotlines, to requiring troops to wear uniforms at all times. 

Moreover, the Fourth Committee of the U.N. General Assembly 
on April 18th unanimously endorsed the reform proposals of the 
Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations, which include: 
Training on standards of conduct; development of established units 
for peacekeeping, rather than those assembled on an ad hoc basis; 
commitments by all troop-contributing countries to pursue inves-
tigations and prosecutions of peacekeeping personnel for credible 
instances of sexual allegations and abuse; creation of a database to 
track allegations and ensure that prior offenders are not rehired; 
organization, management and command responsibility to create 
and maintain an environment that prevents against sexual exploi-
tation and abuse; establishment of a professional and independent 
investigative capacity; assistance to victims; and development of a 
model MOU for troop-contributing countries to encompass these 
recommendations. 

The General Assembly, for its part, provides the necessary finan-
cial and political support that fully and properly implement them. 
While a representative of the United Nations could not be here to 
brief us today on these issues due to scheduling conflicts, the U.N. 
has committed to providing a written statement to update the 
Committee on these issues. 

It is my desire that this hearing will stimulate the same sense 
of commitment and urgency at the U.N. to undertake broader re-
forms in peacekeeping. 

Peacekeeping has changed significantly since the creation of the 
United Nations and the first peacekeeping missions, which were 
largely limited to traditional nonmilitary functions, such as moni-
toring cessation of hostilities agreements, deployment of observer 
missions, and the maintenance and patrol of borders. 

With the end of the Cold War, the number of peacekeeping mis-
sions ballooned as the Security Council deployed 20 new missions 
between 1988 and 1994. Tasks of peacekeepers have also evolved 
in that individuals now have more complex assignments such as 
nation building, protection of vulnerable populations, and establish-
ment and maintenance of security in post-conflict environments. 

Our collective memories are still painfully sharp in recalling the 
peacekeeping fiascos of Bosnia, Rwanda and Somalia. And I would 
point out that this Committee held numerous hearing on the trou-
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bles where safe havens were created; they turned out to be any-
thing but safe havens. 

Thankfully, we have some notable successes to balance the pic-
ture out, in which stability was restored and substantial contribu-
tion transactions were made toward economic and political develop-
ment in U.N. missions in Kosovo, Sierra Leone, and in East Timor. 
What these examples illustrate is the importance of getting the 
mandate right, matching the mission to the mandate, ensuring 
adequate staffing and funding, and providing for a transition to 
sustained peace. 

I look forward to hearing from our distinguished panel on the 
border issues of peacekeeping reform. As the Committee develops 
legislation on these issues, Members of this Committee are particu-
larly interested in the Administration’s articulation of the role and 
functions the U.N. should play in the area of peacekeeping in the 
coming years. In particular, we hope to hear which specific reforms 
are needed at this time, and what financial and political resources 
will be necessary to implement them. 

U.S. officials, as we know, have endorsed Secretary-General 
Annan’s proposal for a Peacekeeping Commission and Support Of-
fice to undertake post-conflict transition and to coordinate donor 
assistance and activities. Yet, has a global audit of existing peace-
keeping missions ever been conducted to review mandates and 
right-size missions? Has there been an examination of whether 
peacekeeping tasks could be outsourced to professional private se-
curity companies to perform tasks more cost effectively, or deploy 
into difficult situations where member states have demonstrated a 
reluctance or inability to go? 

What are we doing to widen the donors’ support base for peace-
keeping missions? Finally, what should the United States do if nec-
essary reforms are not being implemented either by the U.N. or by 
troop-contributing nations? 

In addition, to be developed on U.N. reform, I have introduced 
the Trafficking Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2005, or 
H.R. 972, which contains several provisions specifically targeted at 
preventing trafficking in persons, sexual exploitation, and abuse by 
military personnel and in peacekeeping operations. 

H.R. 972 would require the State Department to certify to Con-
gress, before it contributes U.S. logistical or personnel support to 
a peacekeeping mission, that the internal organization has taken 
appropriate measures to prevent the organization’s employees, con-
tractors, and peacekeeping forces from engaging in trafficking in 
persons or committing acts of illegal sexual exploitation. The provi-
sion is built on two prior laws I have authored to combat traf-
ficking in persons and reduce sexual exploitation: The Trafficking 
Victims Protection Act of 2000, and the Trafficking Victims Protec-
tion Reauthorization Act of 2003. 

Other measures in this bill to combat sexual exploitation and 
trafficking in persons by military personnel and peacekeepers are: 
Amending the U.S. Uniform Code of Military Justice to prohibit the 
use or facilitation of persons trafficked for sex or labor; establishing 
a director of antitrafficking policies in the Office of the Secretary 
of Defense; reporting of steps taken by the U.N., the OSCE, NATO, 
and other international organizations to eliminate involvement of 
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its personnel in trafficking; and, finally, requiring certification that 
safeguards are in place to prevent military and civilian personnel 
from trafficking or committing acts of sexual exploitation before a 
U.S. contribution to a peacekeeping mission is made. 

In conclusion, the progress made since our last hearing is indeed 
encouraging, but we are only at the beginning of the necessary re-
form process. I hope that what comes out at the other end will be 
a United Nations equipped for the unique challenges of this new 
century, with peacekeeping leading the way for reforms in other 
vital areas. 

I would like to yield now to my good friend and colleague, Mr. 
Payne. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Smith follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY AND CHAIRMAN, SUB-
COMMITTEE ON AFRICA, GLOBAL HUMAN RIGHTS AND INTERNATIONAL OPERATIONS 

The Subcommittee will come to order. Today’s hearing is the third in a series of 
hearings this subcommittee is conducting on the topic of reform at the United Na-
tions, and the second hearing we are holding on peacekeeping reform. 

On March 1st, just 12 weeks ago, the committee met to examine credible evidence 
of gross sexual misconduct and exploitation of refugees and vulnerable people by UN 
peacekeepers and civilian personnel assigned to the UN peacekeeping mission in the 
Democratic Republic of Congo. Human rights groups and the UN’s own internal in-
vestigations had uncovered over 150 allegations against Mission personnel, typically 
involving peacekeepers’ sexual contact with Congolese women and girls, some as 
young as 11–14, in exchange for food or small sums of money. Further, the UN had 
struggled to deal with similar sexual exploitation and abuse allegations in recent 
years in Sierra Leone, Liberia, and Guinea, as well as on the European continent 
in Kosovo and Bosnia. Yet despite many well-meaning gestures, there had not been 
one successful prosecution of UN civilian or military personnel, either in the Congo 
or elsewhere. 

At that hearing, the United Nations made available Assistant Secretary General 
for Peacekeeping Operations, Dr. Jane Holl Lute to brief the Subcommittee on steps 
the UN Secretariat and Department of Peacekeeping Operations were taking to ad-
dress the problem. As Members of this Subcommittee may recall, Dr. Lute declared, 
‘‘. . . The Blue Helmet has become black and blue through self-inflicted wounds of 
some of our number and we will not sit still until the luster of that Blue Helmet 
is restored. . . . It is unacceptable. It is simply unacceptable. The United Nations 
peacekeepers owe a duty of care to the people we serve. We owe this duty of care 
to the member states who place their trust in us when they send us to a mission. 
We owe this duty of care to the aspirations and hopes for the future that everyone 
has when they invest a peacekeeping mission in places like the Congo. It will be 
stamped out.’’

Since that time, I am pleased to report that I am seeing signs of real change in 
the way the United Nations goes about peacekeeping, certainly in the area of pre-
venting human rights abuses. Investigations into allegations of sexual exploitation 
and abuse involving 96 peacekeeping personnel have been completed, with 66 mili-
tary personnel repatriated on disciplinary grounds. On the civilian side, three UN 
staff have been dismissed; six others are undergoing disciplinary process; and three 
have been cleared. Missions have put into place a broad range of measures to pre-
vent misconduct, from establishing focal points and telephone hotlines to requiring 
troops to wear uniforms at all times. 

Moreover, the Fourth Committee of the UN General Assembly on April 18th 
unanimously endorsed the reform proposals of the Special Committee on Peace-
keeping Operations, which include:

• training on standards of conduct;
• development of established units for peacekeeping rather than those assem-

bled on an ad hoc basis;
• commitments by all troop contributing countries to pursue investigations and 

prosecutions of peacekeeping personnel for credible instances of sexual allega-
tion and abuse;
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• creation of a database to track allegations and ensure that prior offenders are 
not rehired;

• organization, management and command responsibility to create and main-
tain an environment that prevents against sexual exploitation and abuse;

• establishment of a professional and independent investigative capacity;
• assistance to victims; and
• development of a model MOU for troop contributing countries to encompass 

these recommendations.
The General Assembly must now act on these recommendations, providing the 

necessary financial and political support to fully and promptly implement them. 
While a representative of the United Nations could not be here today to update the 
Committee on these issues due to scheduling conflicts, the UN has committed to 
providing us with a written statement. 

It is my desire that this hearing will stimulate the same sense of commitment 
and urgency at the UN to undertake broader reforms in peacekeeping. Peacekeeping 
has changed significantly since the creation of the United Nations and the first 
peacekeeping missions, which were largely limited to ‘‘traditional’’ non-military 
functions, such as monitoring of cessation of hostilities agreements, deployment of 
observer missions, and the maintenance and patrol of borders. With the end of the 
Cold War, the number of peacekeeping missions ballooned, as the Security Council 
deployed 20 new missions between 1988 and 1994. Tasks of peacekeepers have also 
evolved and now include more complex assignments such as nation-building, protec-
tion of vulnerable populations, and establishment and maintenance of security in 
post-conflict environments. 

Our collective memories are still painfully sharp in recalling the peacekeeping fi-
ascos of Bosnia, Rwanda and Somalia. Thankfully we have some notable successes 
to balance the picture out, in which stability was restored and substantial contribu-
tions made towards economic and political development, in UN missions in Kosovo, 
Sierre Leone and East Timor. What these examples illustrate is the importance of 
getting the mandate ‘‘right,’’ matching the mission to the mandate, ensuring ade-
quate staffing and funding, and providing for a transition to a sustained peace. 

I look forward to hearing from our distinguished panels on the broader issues of 
peacekeeping reform. As the committee develops legislation on these issues, Mem-
bers are particularly interested in the Administration’s articulation of the role and 
functions the UN should play in the area of peacekeeping in the coming years. In 
particular, we hope to hear which specific reforms are needed at this time and what 
financial and political resources will be necessary to implement them. 

U.S. officials have endorsed Secretary General Annan’s proposal for a 
Peacebuilding Commission and Support Office to undertake post-conflict transition 
and coordinate donor assistance and activities. But has a global audit of existing 
peacekeeping missions ever been conducted to review mandates and right-size mis-
sions? Has there been an examination of whether peacekeeping tasks could be 
outsourced to professional private security companies to perform tasks more cost-
effectively or deploy into difficult situations where Member States have dem-
onstrated a reluctance or inability to go? What are we doing to widen the donor sup-
port base for peacekeeping missions? And finally, what should the United States do 
if necessary reforms are not being implemented, either by the UN or by troop con-
tributing nations? 

In addition to legislation being developed on UN reform, I have introduced the 
Trafficking Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2005, HR 972, which contains 
several provisions specifically targeted at preventing trafficking in persons, sexual 
exploitation, and abuse by military personnel and in peacekeeping operations. HR 
972 would require the State Department to certify to Congress, before it contributes 
U.S. logistical or personnel support to a peacekeeping mission, that the inter-
national organization has taken appropriate measures to prevent the organization’s 
employees, contractors, and peacekeeping forces from engaging in trafficking in per-
sons or committing acts of illegal sexual exploitation. The provision builds on two 
prior laws I have authored to combat trafficking in persons and reduce sexual ex-
ploitation, the Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000 and the Trafficking Vic-
tims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2003. 

Other measures in this bill to combat sexual exploitation and trafficking in per-
sons by military and peacekeepers are:

• Amending the U.S. Uniform Code of Military Justice to prohibit the use or 
facilitation of persons trafficked for sex or labor;

• Establishing a Director of Anti-Trafficking Policies in the Office of the Sec-
retary of Defense;
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• Reporting of steps taken by the UN, OSCE, NATO and other international 
organizations to eliminate involvement of its personnel in trafficking;

In conclusion, the progress since our last hearing is encouraging, but we are only 
at the beginning of the necessary reform process. What comes out at the other end 
I hope will be a United Nations equipped for the unique challenges of this new cen-
tury, with peacekeeping leading the way for reforms in other vital areas.

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for holding 
this important hearing on U.N. peacekeeping reforms, reforms 
seeking accountability and integrity. 

In recent years the United Nations has come under increased 
scrutiny from the international community. Some critics charge 
that the U.N. is a vast, bloated bureaucracy, that its staff is incom-
petent and riddled with fraud, and that it gets nothing done. 

Though the U.N. is not perfect, we must remember that the U.N. 
is only as effective as the collaboration of its member states. The 
U.S., being one of the founders of the U.N., necessarily plays a vital 
role at the U.N. and in U.N. operations. We have a responsibility 
to work with other member states to improve the effectiveness and 
the usefulness of the U.N. 

Many suggestions that we have made in recent years—and the 
Inspector General came up with ways of reducing staff and bu-
reaucracy as suggested several years ago by the U.S., and we have 
seen positive results. We know that initially the U.N. was sup-
ported almost 50 percent by United States contributions at its in-
ception, Western Europe being the camels, and the U.S. being the 
only superpower at that time. 

We have seen a more modest reduction in our assessments, down 
to 33 percent peacekeeping now. We have seen suggestions that we 
have made for reform where we had reduced our dues down to 27 
percent and 22 percent; therefore, other parts of the world are in-
creasing their burden. And so we are reducing our contribution to 
the overall U.N. even though, as we know, it is still a large con-
tribution. 

We also know that the family doesn’t function well if all parts 
of the family are not healthy and doing the right thing. And as you 
recall a decade ago, as a dad who is a deadbeat dad, not supporting 
the family as he ought to, the U.S. became the deadbeat dad of the 
U.N. when we refused to pay our assessment until certain reforms 
were made under the Jesse Helms days. 

I think we have certainly been a part of the solution, but in some 
instances we have indeed been part of the problem, in my opinion. 

Since 1948, the United Nations has launched 60 peacekeeping 
operations, of which 17 are currently active. Since the 1990s, 
peacekeeping missions have sharply increased. And more and 
more, Western nations have taken the funding role while devel-
oping nations have taken the responsibility for actual peace-
keeping, putting troops on the ground and putting troops in harm’s 
way, because we are aware that these troops are less trained, less 
disciplined, and filling in here for the fact that the West rarely 
puts in peacekeeping troops. We are not surprised that in many in-
stances we are not getting the best trained and the best dis-
ciplined. But in light of the fact that the United States in par-
ticular, and many European countries, no longer will go into peace-
keeping operations in Afghanistan, for example, we then had to 
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deal with what we can get; and, as I said, in many instances really 
not the best training and the best discipline. 

In light of this trend, I believe that there needs to be more ade-
quate burden sharing. I think that there are some things that we 
can do without putting people in harm’s way, such as logistical 
support in some Third World countries and things of that nature. 

But anyway, as it was said several years ago, ‘‘We prepare for 
war like precocious giants and for peace like retarded pygmies,’’ 
said Lester B. Pearson. Pearson uttered this famous quote upon ac-
ceptance of his 1957 Nobel Peace Prize, and unfortunately his ob-
servation still holds water today. Pearson’s words also hold long-
term implications for the needed reforms in U.N. peacekeeping op-
erations. Indeed, from Bosnia to Afghanistan, sending in the bomb-
ers and ground forces often means that prevention and crisis man-
agement attempts have failed. If diplomacy had worked, then these 
problems would not have occurred. 

More effective U.N. peacekeeping operations could help control or 
even prevent bloodshed in troubled regions of the world, including 
the kind of atrocities and ethnic slaughter that have become com-
mon in the last decade in Africa, Asia, and the Balkans, as has 
been indicated by the Chairman. However, as U.N. failures—or, I 
should say, our failures in Rwanda and Bosnia have demonstrated, 
a major overhaul of the organization’s approach to crisis interven-
tion is required if we are to enable the U.N. to play an effective 
role in pacifying countries and keeping them out of conflict. 

The more limited aim for the United Nations should be to de-
velop well-trained, disciplined, adequately-armed forces that could 
be mobilized quickly to trouble spots to prevent ethnic or political 
conflicts from escalating into widespread violence, or to help main-
tain a cease-fire, or sustain a peace agreement that brings a war 
or ethnic conflict to an end. 

There are also circumstances when a robust U.N. military force 
could, in the future, help protect civilian populations against atroc-
ities such as the current genocide in Sudan or the humanitarian 
crisis in northern Uganda. 

Don’t let the U.N. sex-for-food scandal dampen resolve to address 
the main tragedy, for example, in the Congo. We have all been ap-
palled by the allegations of sexual exploitation and abuse. We must 
do something about it, as the steps outlined by the Chairman, that 
I support, particularly those concerning the U.N. mission in the 
DRC. The U.N. cannot act too quickly to address this problem 
which is repulsive and unacceptable. At the same time as pushing 
for reform to ensure that sexual predation by U.N. personnel does 
not continue, we must not lose sight of the larger tragedy in the 
Congo, where millions have died from war-related causes, esti-
mated at approximately 30,000 civilians every month, and where 
warring parties have used systematic rape as a weapon of war. 

For any reforms to work, however, commitment of member states 
of U.N. is essential. Many of the U.N. peacekeeping department’s 
failures stem from U.N.’s member states’ lack of commitment and 
political will. Not too long ago, the U.S. Congress, for example, was 
refusing to pay our dues, and they were dues for peacekeeping, 
which are funds that don’t go to the U.N., but actually go to those 
participating countries, Third World countries that have barely no 
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treasuries. And so we were not hurting the U.N., we were actually 
stifling developing countries. Those that have the least to give were 
those who had to take the brunt of our disdain. So unintended con-
sequences sometimes are not what we intend, but they have dev-
astating impact. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you. 
Mr. Flake. 
Mr. FLAKE. No statement. 
Mr. SMITH. Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. No statement. 
Mr. SMITH. Mr. Fortenberry 
Mr. FORTENBERRY. Thank you for holding this hearing, Mr. 

Chairman. 
Mr. SMITH. With that, I would like to call the first very distin-

guished witness, Secretary Philo Dibble, who was appointed Prin-
cipal Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Bureau of International Or-
ganization Affairs in March 2005. He previously served as Deputy 
Assistant Secretary in Near East Affairs from 2003 until 2005, and 
as Deputy Chief of Mission in Damascus, Syria from 2001 to 2003. 
His other overseas assignments include tours in Saudi Arabia, Leb-
anon, Tunisia, Italy, and Pakistan. 

Secretary Dibble has also served as Director of the Office of 
Northern Gulf Affairs, the Deputy Director of the Office of Egyp-
tian and North African Affairs, as Special Assistant in the Office 
of Under Secretary of State for Economic, Business and Agricul-
tural Affairs, as a financial economist at the Bureau of Economic 
and Business Affairs, and as a Lebanon Desk Officer. 

Tremendous resume. Thank you for being here, and please pro-
ceed as you would like. 

STATEMENT OF MR. PHILO L. DIBBLE, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY AS-
SISTANT SECRETARY, BUREAU OF INTERNATIONAL ORGANI-
ZATION AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 

Mr. DIBBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for invit-
ing me to testify today. 

With your permission, I would like to give a brief oral summary 
of my testimony, but ask that the full text be entered into the 
record. 

Mr. Chairman, since September 2003, the U.S. has supported 
new U.N. peacekeeping missions, with total current troop levels of 
over 33,000 for Liberia, Burundi, Haiti, Cote d’Ivoire and Sudan. 
In many cases the fact that the U.N. has created a peacekeeping 
mission has avoided calls from the U.S. Armed Forces to become 
or remain militarily involved in hotspots. 

We ask a great deal of U.N. peacekeepers. Today, there are often 
calls for them to be aggressive against struggles and irregular 
units. And unfortunately, U.N. peacekeepers are increasingly tar-
gets themselves of hostile fire. Over 1,900 personnel in U.N. peace-
keeping operations have been killed in the course of their duties 
since 1948. The most recent fatality was just last week in the 
Democratic Republic of the Congo. 

Clearly, however, serious problems have arisen as peacekeeping 
has expanded. In the past year, as we have increasingly trusted the 
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U.N. to enforce its policy of zero tolerance of sexual abuse and ex-
ploitation by U.N. peacekeepers, cases of such abuse have increas-
ingly come to light. These contemptible acts tarnish the reputation 
and effectiveness of the vast majority of U.N. peacekeepers who are 
not guilty of misconduct. 

We have insisted that military contingent commanders be held 
accountable, along with their subordinates, and that troop-contrib-
uting countries take action against their peacekeepers who per-
petrate acts of sexual exploitation and abuse. 

The U.N., as you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, has responded with 
commendable energy. We commend specifically the work of the Sec-
retary-General Special Advisor, Prince Zeid Ra’ad al-Hussein, the 
Permanent Representative of Jordan, who crafted a comprehensive 
strategy with recommendations to eliminate future sexual exploi-
tation and abuse in U.N. peacekeeping operations. 

We endorse the recommendation of the U.N. General Assembly’s 
Special Committee on Peacekeeping, based on Prince Zeid’s strat-
egy to strengthen enforcement of a uniform U.N. code of conduct 
for peacekeepers, improve the capacity of the U.N. to investigate al-
legations of sexual exploitation and abuse, broaden assistance to 
victims, and enhance predeployment training for U.N. peace-
keepers. 

We welcome the creation of personal conduct units within the 
U.N. missions in Burundi, Cote d’Ivoire, the Democratic Republic 
of Congo and Haiti to address allegations and to assist victims. We 
encourage the U.N. to establish similar units in each of its peace-
keeping missions. 

We will continue to address the issue forcefully with offending 
troop contributors, and to advocate at the U.N. for systemwide re-
forms. Since we became aware of the problems, U.S. officials, in-
cluding the Secretary of State, have raised our concerns with the 
Secretary-General, within the Security Council and with the con-
tributing countries. There is, I am happy to say, broad support for 
a strong response, which we believe should include funding for a 
Secretariat proposal to create an independent investigative capac-
ity for sexual abuse cases within the Office of Internal Oversight 
Services. 

Looking again at the broader issues of peacekeeping, the State 
Department takes its responsibilities with respect to U.N. peace-
keeping and to the Congress and to the taxpayers very seriously. 
We examine the particular recommendations of the Secretary-Gen-
eral on peacekeeping very carefully. And final decisions by the Se-
curity Council will, as a result, often differ from those specific rec-
ommendations. 

We also report to and consult with the interested congressional 
Committees, both formally and informally, on a regular basis and 
in detail on significant developments related to U.N. peacekeeping. 
We keep U.N. peacekeeping operations under constant review, in 
particular to ensure an effective exit strategy. 

Circumstances sometimes require forces to be built up in order 
to achieve that strategy. We will soon be sending you notifications 
on proposals for temporary increases of the mission in Haiti and 
Cote d’Ivoire needed to ensure successful elections in both countries 
this fall. 
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Once mission goals are achieved, we seek to have missions re-
duced or closed. The mission in East Timor will be closed this 
week, and the one in Sierra Leone, we hope, in December. After 
elections now scheduled for August in Burundi, it will be time to 
discuss its reduction or closure as well. 

We are convinced that the U.N. can conduct peacekeeping more 
efficiently, and we are pursuing the details of the structure, man-
ning, and equipping of peacekeeping units in the context of the dis-
cussions of the Fifth Committee of the General Assembly, which 
decides on budgetary matters. 

Mr. Chairman, I thank you, and I am prepared to take your 
questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dibble follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. PHILO L. DIBBLE, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY, BUREAU OF INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATION AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF 
STATE 

Mr. Chairman, United Nations peacekeeping has gone through a period of ex-
traordinary growth over the last two years. Since September 2003, new U.N. Peace-
keeping missions, with total current troop levels over 33,000, have been created for 
Liberia, Burundi, Haiti, Cote d’Ivoire and Sudan. After careful scrutiny and due con-
sultation within the administration and with the Congress, the United States voted 
in favor of the creation of each of those missions in the United Nations Security 
Council, because we have been satisfied that each one of them serves the national 
interest of the United States, is right-sized and includes an exit strategy. We strive 
to ensure that U.N. missions, which are being sent to operate in dangerous places, 
are properly trained, have adequate mandates, and are equipped and staffed to do 
what we ask of them. 

In many cases, the United States has been the country to propose and lobby for 
U.N. peacekeeping. In many cases the fact that the U.N. has created a peacekeeping 
mission has served to stanch calls for the U.S. Armed Forces to become or remain 
militarily involved in yet another world hotspot. 

There are certain inherent aspects of U.N. peacekeeping that prevent peace-
keeping missions from performing at the level of a national unit of a militarily 
strong state. The United Nations, of course, has no standing forces, and nor would 
we want it to. The U.N. must therefore solicit troop contributions for individual 
U.N. peacekeeping operations from member states. Each U.N. peacekeeping mission 
is a separate entity. Each UN mission operates in different circumstances. The var-
ious national units made available for U.N. missions often operate such that they 
have little contact with other national units in the same mission. Many peace-
keepers in a mission have never been part of a U.N. peacekeeping mission before. 
U.N. Peacekeeping does not enjoy the continuity or esprit de corps of a national 
army, and so there is much reinvention of the wheel each time a new mission is 
begun or a new unit rotates into an existing mission. None of this is amenable to 
a quick or lasting solution. 

We nevertheless ask a great deal of U.N. peacekeepers. The theory and practice 
of UN peacekeeping mission has evolved enormously since the end of the Cold War. 
The blue-helmeted monitoring of a static ceasefire line is now largely a thing of the 
past. UN peacekeepers now find themselves regularly charged with the responsi-
bility of protecting themselves and innocent civilians in their areas of operations. 
There are often calls for them to be more aggressive still against ill-pacified rebels 
and irregular units, and unfortunately U.N. peacekeepers are increasingly the tar-
get of hostile fire. It is a constant challenge for UN peacekeeping forces to maintain 
their neutrality and to avoid involvement in the local politics where they are de-
ployed, even as they stand ready to act to protect themselves and, where so man-
dated, to protect innocent civilians. Over 1,900 personnel in U.N. peacekeeping oper-
ations have been killed in the course of their duties since 1948—the most recent 
fatality was just last week in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. 

Cases of sexual abuse and exploitation perpetrated by U.N. peacekeepers continue 
to come to light. These abhorrent, deplorable acts tarnish the reputation and effec-
tiveness of U.N. peacekeeping, and demonstrate that both the U.N. and troop con-
tributing countries needs to strengthen their efforts to detect and prevent abuse, 
and bolster enforcement of the highest standards of peacekeeper conduct. 
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We have insisted that military contingent commanders be held accountable and 
that troop contributing countries take action against their peacekeepers who per-
petrate acts of sexual exploitation and abuse. 

We support the U.N. Secretary-General’s enforcement of the U.N. policy of zero-
tolerance. We commend the work of the Secretary-General’s special adviser, Prince 
Zeid Ra’ad al-Hussein, the Permanent Representative of Jordan, who crafted a com-
prehensive strategy with recommendations to eliminate future sexual exploitation 
and abuse in U.N. peacekeeping operations. 

We endorse the recommendations of the U.N. General Assembly’s Special Com-
mittee on Peacekeeping to strengthen enforcement of a uniform U.N. code of conduct 
for peacekeepers, improve the capacity of the U.N. to investigate allegations of sex-
ual exploitation and abuse, broaden assistance to victims, and enhance pre-deploy-
ment training for U.N. peacekeepers. 

We welcomed the creation of personal conduct units within the U.N. Missions in 
Burundi, Cote d’Ivoire, the Democratic Republic of Congo and Haiti to address alle-
gations and to assist victims. 

We will continue to address the issue forcefully with offending troop contributors 
and to advocate at the UN for system-wide reforms. Senior U.S. officials, including 
then-Secretary Powell, have raised our concerns at the highest levels of the U.N. 
Secretariat, within the Security Council, and in troop contributing countries. There 
is broad support for a strong response designed to end sexual exploitation and abuse 
by personnel in U.N. peacekeeping missions. 

The August 2000 Brahimi Report on U.N. Peacekeeping, which was written as a 
response to failures of U.N. peacekeeping in Sierra Leone in 2000 when peace-
keepers were taken hostage by a rebel group, made a series of important rec-
ommendations about the conduct of U.N. Peacekeeping. The State Department, and 
in particular the Bureau of International Organization Affairs, will undertake a 
thorough review of just where U.N. Peacekeeping stands five years after the rec-
ommendations of the Brahimi Report. Without prejudging the results of that study, 
I think it fair to say that the U.N. has come a long way in responding to those rec-
ommendations, but that it still has a long way to go, and some of the Brahimi rec-
ommendations themselves are in need of reexamination. 

The State Department takes its responsibilities with respect to U.N. peacekeeping 
and to the Congress and to the taxpayers very seriously. We keep U.N. peace-
keeping operations under constant review. We resist calls to saddle U.N. peace-
keeping from doing more than it can reasonably do because we want U.N. peace-
keeping to succeed, not to fail. Circumstances sometimes require forces to be built 
up, and sometimes permit them to be reduced or closed. In the U.S. interagency 
process, we examine and critique the reports of the SYG on peacekeeping very seri-
ously, taking them for what they are—recommendations. The final word on matters 
governing UN peacekeeping rests with the Security Council, and in many cases we 
work with our colleagues on the Council to pass resolutions that differ from the rec-
ommendations initially made by the Secretary-General. We also report to and con-
sult with the interested Congressional committees both formally and informally on 
a regular basis on significant developments related to U.N. peacekeeping. 

The U.N. Department of Peacekeeping Operations has necessarily built up its 
headquarters staff since 2000, and now has a best practices unit that attempts to 
assemble and publicize lessons learned from the U.N.’s ongoing peacekeeping experi-
ence. 

U.N. Peacekeeping has clearly improved since 2000, but it just as clearly has 
great improvements still to make. 

Once begun, U.N. peacekeeping missions are difficult to close. Local populations 
quickly grow used to the stabilizing presence of U.N. peacekeepers. Present as they 
are in some of the least developed places on earth, the local spending of U.N. mis-
sions and U.N. peacekeepers is also often a factor in the local desire to see them 
stay. Nevertheless, we have managed, over the last two years, to close one UN 
peacekeeping mission, UNIKOM on the Iraq-Kuwait border, and UNMISET, the 
peacekeeping mission in Timor Leste, will wind up its operations this Friday. The 
peacekeeping mission in Sierra Leone, UNAMSIL, is on target to end this Decem-
ber. We will continue to work to ensure that the U.N. has exit strategies for its 
peacekeeping missions and that U.N. peacekeeping operations draw down as the 
mission mandates are fulfilled. 

We are convinced that the U.N. can conduct peacekeeping more efficiently, and 
we are pursuing the details of the structure, manning and equipping of peace-
keeping units in the context of the discussions of the Fifth Committee of the Gen-
eral Assembly, which decides on budgetary matters. 

I ask that the text of my statement be included in the record. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. SMITH. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. 
Could you give us an update on recommendations for reform in 

the area of sexual exploitation? Are reforms likely to be adopted by 
the full General Assembly, and what is the timeline that all of this 
can realistically be implemented? 

Mr. DIBBLE. The Special Committee has come out with its own 
commendation of Prince Zeid’s report, which is what we have fully 
endorsed, and we expect that to go before the General Assembly 
next month. I can give you some highlights of the Special Commit-
tee’s recommendations. 

Mr. SMITH. If you would. 
Mr. DIBBLE. First is to make uniform the standards of conduct 

and behavior that are contained in the Secretary-General’s bulletin 
in 2003, and to extend them to military units as well as to civilian 
staff. 

Second is training, and not just preinduction, but ongoing train-
ing during the course of peacekeeping missions. 

Third is the participation of women, among other things, to facili-
tate the missions’ task in making contact with vulnerable groups; 
command responsibility on the part of managers and unit com-
manders to create and manage an environment that prevents sex-
ual exploitation and abuse; force-level military police units in each 
mission from a troop-contributing country that is different from the 
others; the creation of a data collection and management system at 
headquarters and in the field to track allegations and abuse, and 
responses to admissions of those allegations, as well as responses 
of troop contributors. This will, among other things, prevent rehir-
ing of prior offenders. 

We have talked about full-time personnel conduct officers in sev-
eral U.N. missions. That should be extended to all of them, we be-
lieve. 

Finally, is the establishment of a professional and independent 
investigative capacity—it does not specifically say where, except 
within the U.N. system. We think it should be in OIOS. 

Mr. SMITH. Would that include prosecutors? 
Mr. DIBBLE. Prosecution will still belong to the member states. 
Mr. SMITH. Prince Zeid also recommended that they be singled 

out. Is that being accepted or rejected? 
Mr. DIBBLE. I think the Special Committee decided not to chal-

lenge the jurisdiction of the member states over their own nation-
als. 

Mr. SMITH. You talked about enhancing predeployment training, 
which is also included in those recommendations. Could you high-
light for us what that training would look like? Sometimes—I have 
seen this in the past, and I hope it is not the case here—if a video 
is shown or an hour-long course during the predeployment, all of 
a sudden that becomes an X to the box on which we trained them. 
How extensive, how thorough do you think that training is now 
and will be eventually? 

Mr. DIBBLE. I will have to take the question on the detail; but 
I can say that clearly the Secretary-General’s bulletin, which estab-
lishes the policy, has commendable statements in it, but these are 
not statements, first of all, that have an immediate impact on a 19-
year-old private in a peacekeeping mission. So those need to be 
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translated into terms that the average peacekeeper can under-
stand, first. 

Second, U.N. staff and troop contributors need to put the actual 
units that are going to be deployed through sessions, which could 
include a video, so that they understand what the code of conduct 
means in practical terms. 

And third, there needs to be continuous monitoring both by com-
manders, who have the responsibility for their troops, and by U.N. 
staff on the ground. 

Mr. SMITH. Now, are we sharing our best practices? The Supreme 
Allied Commander of South Korea appeared before us. It was actu-
ally the Committee of Operations in Europe, which I also chair, 
and he has done a magnificent job in his command in evaluating 
best practices involving best efforts. He has reduced it to a binder 
about 3 inches thick describing what works. Is our expertise being 
shared with the U.N. on this? 

Mr. DIBBLE. I am confident that it is, but I will have to take the 
question on the details of that. 

[The information referred to follows:]

WRITTEN RESPONSE RECEIVED FROM MR. PHILO L. DIBBLE TO QUESTION ASKED 
DURING THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH 

UNDPKO has developed an instructional module, aimed at preventing sexual ex-
ploitation and abuse, for troop contributing countries to incorporate into pre-deploy-
ment training for U.N. peacekeepers. Also, with a State Department grant of $ 
200,000, DPKO has produced: (i) awareness-raising posters and brochures on sexual 
exploitation and abuse, which are being distributed in all missions; and (ii) a DPKO 
Human Trafficking Resource Package, which provides practical guidance for peace-
keeping operations on how best to combat human trafficking. USUN continues to 
work with the UN to encourage enforcement of the zero tolerance policy for sexual 
exploitation and abuse.

Mr. SMITH. I appreciate it. I read the manual, and part of what 
is conveyed in it is that the officer core must get it. If they get it, 
it is like having a good team captain or a good coach. It makes all 
the difference in the world. 

Now, let me ask about the issue of recreation. This is something 
that we found in South Korea in our own troops: Where we lacked 
alternative recreational capacity, there was a greater opportunity 
for other kind of mischief on the part of the peacekeepers—or in 
this case, our deployed servicemen and women. Is that problem 
being looked at as effectively as it could? That is not a frivolous 
concern. 

Mr. DIBBLE. No, not at all. In fact, it is being actively studied. 
The report of the Committee of 34 specifically highlights a need for 
recreational services. It asked the Secretary-General to look at 
that, including doing a cost/benefit analysis, living conditions and 
welfare recreational facilities for all categories of personnel, recog-
nizing that the troop contributors are the ones who have first-line 
responsibility for that, as well as further aspects of their troops, 
provision of welfare and recreation facilities during the predeploy-
ment assessment. So yes, it is very much a part of this package. 

Mr. SMITH. Let me just ask one final question. Are there any 
cases of U.S. personnel serving in U.N. missions in an official or 
contractual capacity who have been accused or charged with con-
duct violations? If so, how has our Government adjudicated those 
cases? I will just say that back when we wrote the 2003 Trafficking 
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Victims Protection Reauthorization Act, we became aware of per-
sonnel that had been accused of very serious trafficking crimes in 
the Balkans, and that is what prompted putting a provision into 
our own law that we will take a contract away from a company and 
try to hold the individual responsible, State or DoD or other U.S. 
agencies at power, to really convey that we mean business here. 

Mr. DIBBLE. The case you mention is the only one that I am 
aware of. 

Mr. SMITH. It is. Okay, I appreciate that. 
Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much. 
In one of the reports on the U.N., there was a report regarding 

resources where it indicated that in the 2000 U.N. peacekeeping 
operation, only 32 military officers were in charge of planning, re-
cruiting, equipment, deploying, support to direct some 20,000 sol-
diers that comprised 15 peacekeeping missions that were under-
way. And as you know, police are also very—an important compo-
nent to peacekeeping; and at that time, there were only nine per-
sons that the U.N. had as police officers to support 8,000 U.N. po-
lice in the field. 

And I guess my question would be: To what extent is the U.N. 
Secretariat still understaffed and underfunded? And how is the sit-
uation affecting the need for smart planning and management-ef-
fective peacekeeping preventing some of the situations that we 
have heard about in the Congo? Do you have—is it as adequate? 
Is it still underfunded? Where is it going, in your opinion? 

Mr. DIBBLE. The size of the Department of Peacekeeping Oper-
ations has increased as the number and complexity of missions has 
grown over the years—I will have to get back to you on exact num-
bers. 

There is an issue with regard to CIVPOL operations where the 
current staffing for that specific submission is a little thin. We do 
need to look at how we increase that. Increase of personnel in gen-
eral at the U.N. needs to come from decreases elsewhere. 

Mr. PAYNE. Also, just in peacekeeping in general, we do know 
that the U.S. takes a substantial portion. As I indicated, initially 
it was 33 percent. I think it was reduced to 30 percent, and our 
last figures indicate that we are down to 26.69 percent and con-
tinuing to reduce our assessment of peacekeeping. 

Do you know what impact this has had on the numbers, where, 
in some instances, they are lacking? Is the lack in the difficulty of 
getting nations to come up with numbers, or is it a lack of finances 
to pay for the peacekeepers? 

Mr. DIBBLE. So far we have been lucky enough that with the co-
operation of Congress and close analysis of the mandate and the 
needs on the ground, we have been able to field peacekeeping 
forces that are adequate to the jobs they are supposed to do. 

The main constraint, as I understand it, is not money at this 
point, but spare troops. There are now a lot of missions, and not 
all countries have the personnel who are trained and ready to de-
ploy. This is one of the main questions specifically, for example, 
that has been raised in connection with Darfur. 

Mr. PAYNE. There is some information I have that we have about 
450 American personnel in the 80,000 U.N. peacekeepers world-
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wide, bringing us under 1 percent. Do you feel that if we had a lit-
tle more participation, perhaps not action in harm’s way—in fact, 
the last U.S. involvement in any peacekeeping lasts maybe a dec-
ade or longer than in Somalia—do you feel that there could be a 
system that is maybe shaping up of peacekeepers if the U.S. would 
kind of reconsider and possibly get a little bit more involved? I 
mean even, say, in the Iraqi situation, we will say if there was not 
that situation in Iraq—and I assume at one point in time we will 
be out of Iraq—do you think that the United States, by having 
more of interested involvement in peacekeeping, would kind of 
shape up, since we certainly have a military that far exceeds any-
one else, and nothing comes close to us? 

Mr. DIBBLE. There are a couple of ways of looking at how the 
U.S. should become involved, whether it is deploying peacekeeping 
forces on the ground or whether we can interact usefully with ei-
ther the U.N. or regional peacekeeping forces to bolster their capac-
ity indirectly. Certainly, in the latter case, that is something that 
we are looking at right now in NATO. We are in discussions with 
the EU, the African Union and the U.N., on how NATO can help 
with the deployment of African Union forces in Darfur. So on that 
side of things, certainly there is a will to look at how the U.S. can 
contribute more in terms of peacekeeping. 

Mr. PAYNE. And just finally, with ICC and our position on that 
and how it impacts with U.N. peacekeeping, do you feel that this 
is having an impact on the ability to encourage other countries to 
deal with this? Or do you think that this question of ICC is outside 
of the problems that we find in general with large numbers of 
peacekeepers needed and so forth? 

Mr. DIBBLE. I would have to look, because I would assume that 
people who are signatories to the Rome statute would not have an 
issue with the ICC. We are not signatories, and we do have an 
issue with the applicability of the ICC’s jurisdiction. 

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SMITH. Mr. Flake. 
Mr. FLAKE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Dibble. 
How competitive is the process of getting peacekeepers from 

around the world? I understand that many countries look for it as 
a way to keep their troops in shape and engaged—and employed 
in some cases. How competitive is it, how difficult is it to bring on 
new ones? Do we have an oversupply? 

Mr. DIBBLE. I do not think we have an oversupply. I think that 
troop-contributor countries contribute their troops for a variety of 
reasons, including some of the ones you have listed. I do not get 
a sense that there are people knocking on the door to join peace-
keeping missions, however, I think they are in part stretched, but 
the U.N. may be able to address that in more detail. 

Mr. FLAKE. I spent a year in Namibia, and most of the troops 
seemed to come from India at that point. In the Congo, where are 
most of the troops; which member country is sending the most? 

Mr. DIBBLE. Pakistan, South Africa and India. 
Mr. FLAKE. If we were to follow recommendations there, if there 

was a preponderance of abuse by any one group of nationals and 
we were to say that that country could contribute no more troops, 
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would it present a problem for the U.N. in filling the slots that we 
need in any of these peacekeeping areas? 

Mr. DIBBLE. If we reach that point, and if the——
Mr. FLAKE. I guess what I am asking is: Is there any one country 

that is contributing that many troops where that would be a prob-
lem? 

Mr. DIBBLE. I imagine it would. I don’t think we have reached 
a point where the number of cases of sexual exploitation and abuse 
or other misconduct is such as to discredit a whole unit or a whole 
contributing country. But if we were to take——

Mr. FLAKE. But if that is one of the recommendations, could that 
perhaps be followed, that the country not be allowed to send any 
more troops unless it is addressed and unless they have prosecuted 
these cases? 

Mr. DIBBLE. At the limit, that is something we should certainly 
consider, yes. 

Mr. FLAKE. With regard to the Congo, where are most of the 
abuse cases coming from; are they from any particular unit? 

Mr. DIBBLE. From what I understand, it is fairly well distributed, 
if I can use that term. We have cases of the French U.N. employee, 
South African, Moroccan, that have pursued prosecutions, inves-
tigations, and made public what they have decided to do. Other 
cases we know about are from countries that have declined to pub-
licize the actions they are taking against their troops, but have 
nevertheless taken those actions. And I would happy to brief you 
privately on who those countries are and what they have done. 

Mr. FLAKE. Are we confident, and through what channels do we 
work with countries that we feel are not appropriately addressing 
this situation through prosecutions? 

Mr. DIBBLE. We deal directly with them diplomatically on these 
questions. We have done that in general terms to all contributing 
countries to make clear our own views about misconduct and what 
actions ought to be taken. 

Mr. FLAKE. Is that true of our U.N. mission, or is it State De-
partment? 

Mr. DIBBLE. State Departments and capitals. 
Mr. FLAKE. Thank you. 
Mr. SMITH. Mr. Fortenberry. 
Mr. FORTENBERRY. Along the same lines from previous discussion 

on an issue—Mr. Chairman, you might have to help refresh my 
memory, but we talked about enforcement mechanisms against per-
sonnel who have abused indigenous people, vulnerable people. One 
was looking at the payments that are made to donor countries, 
countries who are submitting troops, and using that as leverage to 
ensure that appropriate—not only methods in terms of training are 
enacted, but also real penalties are levied against the country itself 
for not appropriate enforcement, prosecution of cases when there 
has been true abuse. 

Where does that stand? Is that idea still on the table, or is that 
not part of the discussion any longer? 

Mr. DIBBLE. It is not part of the recommendations that are going 
to the General Assembly at this point. I think we are still at the 
stage where we are—if I can put it this way—giving credit for good 
intentions. We know that a number of countries have prosecuted, 
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a number of countries have discharged, a number of countries have 
repatriated units from peacekeeping missions. We know that the 
investigative capacity right now is limited. That is one of the rea-
sons we want to add 57 additional positions to OIOS so that a seri-
ous criminal investigation can take place and produce evidence 
that is usable in national courts. 

So we are at the point where everybody is on board for the pol-
icy, everybody is on board for the mechanisms; we have seen pros-
ecutions go forward, we have seen individual members of 
peackeeping contigents being discharged, in several cases dishonor-
ably. We are not at the point yet where we think we have to lower 
the hammer harder, if I can put it that way. 

Mr. FORTENBERRY. It might be good to keep that in 
the——
Mr. DIBBLE. Yes. 
Mr. FORTENBERRY.Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you very much. 
Eric Schwartz, in his testimony, suggests that the United States 

should upgrade substantially its participation in the U.N. Stand-by 
Arrangements System, a voluntary process in which governments 
express their willingness to make troops and other capabilities 
available to peace operations. It also talks about the need for more 
meaningful engagement. While it is true that we do provide sub-
stantial soldiers to South Korea and peacekeepers in that penin-
sula, that doesn’t count in this U.N. equation, including what you 
said about Iraq and Afghanistan and all over the world. But is he 
right, that the developed countries should be more willing to en-
gage and provide peacekeepers? 

Mr. DIBBLE. On the question of whether we should or should not 
provide peacekeepers, I think I have to leave the answer to the De-
partment of Defense. 

There is a major initiative within the group of industrialized 
countries to enhance peacekeeping capacities of others. It is called 
the Global Peacekeeping Operations Initiative. And as part of that, 
the discussions I described that are going on now with the African 
Union will continue to go forward. 

There are Western countries, industrialized countries who are 
contributing peacekeepers. However, the value that we add at this 
point, in addition to the ability to step into a crisis early for exam-
ple, before a mandate is fully formulated to provide logistics and 
support capabilities, which is where many troop contributors are 
lacking. That is not the case for all of them by any means. Indians, 
for example, have a lot of experience and they know how to do all 
those things. But certainly the idea of developing regional capabili-
ties and working to strengthen regional capabilities is very much 
on our minds as we go forward. 

Mr. SMITH. Let me ask you about the status of the Secretary-
General’s proposed Peace Building Commission. Who would sit on 
that Commission? To whom would it report? Would it serve as an 
adviser body, and would it have the authority to implement policy 
directives? 

Mr. DIBBLE. The status is that it remains a set of recommenda-
tions as contained in the Secretary-General’s report. It is one of the 
recommendations that we are looking at very carefully because we 
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recognize, as you have, Mr. Chairman, that peacekeeping is not 
what it used to be, that it is becoming an extremely complex under-
taking with political and developmental aspects; that it is much 
more of an internal project than it is a question of monitoring a 
cease-fire line, and that the danger often comes or recurs after an 
initial conflict appears to have been settled. 

We feel it should be an advisory body, and we think it should re-
port to the Security Council. We think that there are other con-
tributions that are needed in terms of advice from the international 
financial institutions, from the troop-contributor countries them-
selves, from those who will be receiving the assistance, because it 
is as much a peace-building and a developmental and reconstruc-
tion exercise as it is a question of deploying troops and restoring 
order. 

So I apologize if the answer is so vague, but our position is still 
not completely formulated. 

Mr. SMITH. Do integrated mission task forces still exist? Report-
edly they were brainstorming as drafting committees. 

Mr. DIBBLE. I don’t know the answer to that. I will have to——
Mr. SMITH. Would you get back to us on that? 
Mr. DIBBLE. Yes. 
[The information referred to follows:]

WRITTEN RESPONSE RECEIVED FROM MR. PHILO L. DIBBLE TO QUESTION ASKED 
DURING THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH 

‘‘Integrated Mission Task Force’’ is a term that was used notably during the 
lengthy planning phases before the creation of the UN Mission in Sudan, when it 
was apparent that a wide array of UN agencies needed to be involved. It is a coordi-
nation mechanism to bring together representatives of various UN agencies in plan-
ning meetings. It is not a separate entity with a set membership or formal reporting 
mechanism.

Mr. SMITH. Okay. I would like to yield now to Ms. McCollum. 
Ms. MCCOLLUM. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have a comment at this 

time. 
Mr. SMITH. Ms. Lee. 
Ms. LEE. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am sorry I am late, 

but let me just ask you—I apologize if I am being redundant. But 
a couple of years ago, we put into the State Department Authoriza-
tion Bill some language with regard to HIV and AIDS as it relates 
to peacekeeping forces. And I am just wondering, given the high in-
fection rates of many of the African countries in terms of the mili-
tary, what is the U.N. doing to address this and how are we help-
ing? 

Mr. DIBBLE. I mentioned the report of the Committee of 34, 
which we have endorsed and which we hope the General Assembly 
will adopt. One of the training aspects that the Committee of 34 
mentioned is specifically the efforts that have been made in train-
ing military and civilian personnel, not just on standards of con-
duct relating to sexual exploitation, but also HIV/AIDS awareness, 
and to the Department of Peacekeeping to review HIV/AIDS train-
ing to make sure that the prohibitions that exist are fully imple-
mented. 

I will be happy to take the question for the record on what ex-
actly we are doing. 
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Ms. LEE. Yes. I would like to know in terms of the proper train-
ing, in terms of safe sexual conduct as it relates to abstinence, the 
proper use of condoms, and what the participating governments are 
doing, as well as what we are doing in support of that. 

Mr. DIBBLE. I will take that for the record. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you very much. 
[The information referred to follows:]

WRITTEN RESPONSE RECEIVED FROM MR. PHILO L. DIBBLE TO QUESTION ASKED 
DURING THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE BARBARA LEE 

Preventing HIV transmission among UN peacekeepers and host communities is 
a key priority of the UN. In accordance with UN Security Council Resolution 1308 
(2000), the UN strongly supports and makes available voluntary confidential HIV 
testing and counseling for peacekeepers, before deployment and in missions. The 
UN respects national HIV testing requirements of troop contributing countries. The 
UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO) has a standardized pre-deploy-
ment training module on HIV/AIDS for troop contributing countries to incorporate 
into peacekeeper instruction. 

DPKO has deployed HIV/AIDS advisers in its major peacekeeping operations, in-
cluding those in Burundi, Cote d’Ivoire, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ethi-
opia/Eritrea, Haiti, Kosovo, Liberia, and Sierra Leone who collaborate with UNAIDS 
and with national authorities on HIV/AIDS prevention plans. Smaller peacekeeping 
missions have HIV/AIDS focal points. UN peacekeepers carry UNAIDS awareness 
cards, and DPKO reviews its HIV/AIDS policy in consultation with UNAIDS.

Mr. PAYNE. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SMITH. Sure. 
Mr. PAYNE. I just wanted to say this question of—and I am sorry, 

the gentleman, Mr. Flake, left—the overabundance of peace-
keeping. I think it is almost going to the opposite direction. In 
Haiti, some of the Latin Americans and the Chinese are supplying 
the troops, and we are starting to hear Brazilians and Argentin-
eans are sort of talking about how long will we have to be there, 
and almost talking about withdrawing, difficulty of getting num-
bers in Sudan. I think that this question of countries really being 
easy to get the dollars is not really what is happening in a lot of 
places. 

Also, I think that we need to get in some strong authorizing; I 
am not sure that any particular country is known for the sexual 
exploitation. I think that we have to get good commanders. I think 
every country has perverts, and we are talking about Amber Alerts 
and Megan’s Laws in the United States and all that. So I think to 
try to focus on a country that may be more abusive than others, 
I think that we may be going up the wrong stream. I think we just 
have to—whoever goes, we have to be sure we have the right peo-
ple there. 

And the point about—I think that we need to have better train-
ing. And I would hope that we could certainly get more of our 
Western allies. 

And just to follow your question, do you think that the U.S. is 
increasing its interests in efforts toward training regional organiza-
tions toward peacekeeping that—for example, in the Sahail area 
there is a U.S. initiative, U.S. militaries involved in training peace-
keeping across the Sahail of Africa; involved in getting initiative in 
which the U.S. is discussing with oil-producing nations in the Bal-
kans how they can protect the oil developments by training people 
so that, as we saw in the principality of Tomei where there was an 
attempt to have a coup, we saw in Togo where the President’s son 
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was going to move into the Presidency, but there was an election 
vote—and these are oil-producing countries. Do you see us getting 
more involved in trying to strengthen regional groups to echo 
laws——

Mr. DIBBLE. Yes, sir. I think that is the wave of the future as 
an element of peacekeeping, that we will try to strengthen regional 
groups’ own capacity to respond to a crisis. I don’t think we will 
ever get away from the idea that the U.N. needs to deploy soldiers, 
but the regional focus will increasingly be a part of that. 

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you. 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you all. Anybody else? 
Mr. BOOZMAN. If you don’t mind. I apologize for having to sneak 

out. And I hope I am not covering old ground, but I was encouraged 
to hear—Chairman Smith said that there had been some improve-
ment. Last time we heard about the goings on in the Congo—and 
I was a little concerned because we heard that, and then shortly 
after that I was watching television and they did a story and the 
guy said, ‘‘Well, we have heard there is zero tolerance now; let’s see 
what that means.’’ So they had their night cameras and stuff, and 
you could see the peacekeepers sneaking out at night, going into 
the village; and then a guy driving around with a U.N. car, a jeep 
with a big old U.N. sign on it, with a prostitute. So again, hopefully 
it is better than that. 

I know that it is very difficult to figure out how to punish these 
folks. I got a little aggravated because the connotation was that 
this was sexual abuse, and that, you know, we are in a war zone 
and these things happen in the military, or whatever. But we were 
talking then about in many cases with very young children, boys 
and girls. And you know, when you are dealing with a 9-, 10-, 11-
year-old girl, that is not sexual abuse, that is child abuse. And then 
also with the boys, that is just perversion. 

These people that are adjudicated that are sent back, are they 
put on our sexual registries? Can these people come into our coun-
try? 

Mr. DIBBLE. That is something I will have to look into; I don’t 
know the answer. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Can you all do that? Would you need our direction 
to do that? 

Mr. DIBBLE. To actually do it? I think we can do it. But again, 
it is not my expertise. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. I would think under current law, we don’t let oth-
ers, but I would—Mr. Chairman, I wish we could look into that. 
And that is a higher will of God, because people do want to come 
to our country and this and that, but I would hope that we would 
look into that and perhaps, you know, see about getting it done. 

Mr. SMITH. I would just say to my friend, Dr. Boozman, that as 
part of our trafficking legislation, we have a provision that would 
seek to extend Megan’s Law. I would also note, parenthetically, 
that Megan was a very young girl that lived in my hometown who 
had a pedophile living across the street, and no one knew that. She 
was lured by the invitation to look at his puppy or something, some 
nonsense like that, and then was absolutely cruelly exploited and 
killed by a man who is now, thankfully, in prison. That was the 
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genesis of what became the notification requirements under 
Megan’s Law. 

We are looking at and have language that would extend that so 
that people coming into this country, if they were sexual predators 
of that kind, that would have to be made known. But I would like 
to share that I was with you, and perhaps you can call up or some-
thing——

Mr. BOOZMAN. Hopefully we could exclude them from coming in. 
And then again, you know, it does make a difference, and cer-

tainly if some of these people are being, you know, in this situation 
and that are currently in the country, then we need to do some-
thing about that; either boot them out, or at least make them 
under the same statute. 

I would want to know, as what went on in your hometown, cer-
tainly if a—you know, if somebody who we knew had committed an 
act with a 10-year-old Congolese and traded sex for peanut butter 
when the kid was starving, I would want to know if that person 
was living in my neighborhood. So thank you very much. 

Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Secretary, for your testimony. And 
we will have some additional written questions that we would like 
to——

Mr. DIBBLE. I will answer them as fast as I can. 
Mr. SMITH. I would like to now welcome our second panel. Eric 

Schwartz, a consultant with the Council on Foreign Relations, and 
a Visiting Lecturer of Public and International Affairs at Princeton 
University. Mr. Schwartz has also held fellowships at Woodrow 
Wilson Center, the U.S. Institute of Peace, and the Council on For-
eign Relations, completing articles and book chapters on peace op-
erations, humanitarian issues, and refugee policy. 

At the Council on Foreign Relations, he directed the Independent 
Task Force on Post-Conflict Iraq. In 2003 and 2004, Mr. Schwartz 
was at the U.N. in Geneva, Switzerland, where he served as the 
second-ranking official at the Office of the U.N. High Commissioner 
for Human Rights. From 1993 to 2001, Mr. Schwartz served at the 
National Security Council, ultimately as Senior Director and Spe-
cial Assistant to the President for Multilateral and Humanitarian 
Affairs. From 1989 to 1993, Mr. Schwartz was a Staff Consultant 
to the U.S. House of Representatives, Foreign Affairs’ Sub-
committee on Asian and Pacific Affairs. 

Prior to his work on the Subcommittee, he served as Washington 
Director of the Human Rights Organization Asia Watch, now 
known as Human Rights Watch-Asia. 

We will then hear from Victoria Holt, who has been a Senior As-
sociate at the Henry L. Stimson Center since 2001, where she co-
directs the Future of Peace Operations program. She co-authored 
a study of peacekeeping reforms at the U.N., analyzing implemen-
tation of the recommendations of the Brahimi report, and offering 
options for further improving peace operations. As part of her work 
at the Stimson Center, she also looks at regional capacities in Afri-
ca for peace operations, U.S. policies, and efforts to improve peace-
keeping and associated rule of law tools. 

She served as Senior Policy Adviser at the State Department for 
Legislative Affairs, where she was responsible for interaction with 
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Congress on issues involving U.N. peacekeeping and international 
organizations. 

Prior to joining the State Department in 1999, she was Executive 
Director of the Emergency Coalition for U.S. Financial Support of 
the United Nations. Ms. Holt also directed the Project on Peace-
keeping at the U.N. at the Center for Arms Control and Non-
proliferation in Washington, DC from 1987 to 1994. Ms. Holt 
worked as a senior congressional staffer, focusing on defense and 
foreign policy issues for Members of the House Armed Services 
Committee. 

Mr. Schwartz, we will begin with you. 

STATEMENT OF MR. ERIC SCHWARTZ, CONSULTANT, COUNCIL 
ON FOREIGN RELATIONS 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. At the outset, let me 
say that I am very grateful for the chance to appear before a body 
whose Chair and Ranking Minority Member have such distin-
guished records on international humanitarian issues. 

I will briefly summarize my written remarks, which I ask be in-
cluded for the record. 

It is not possible to seriously discuss peacekeeping reform with-
out addressing sexual exploitation and abuse by peacekeepers. 
Ending victimization is not only a humanitarian imperative, but is 
also critical to ensure the future credibility of U.N. peace oper-
ations. 

But before turning to a discussion of sexual exploitation and 
abuse, let me try briefly to explain why the United States needs 
credible U.N. peace operations. 

In short, they enable our Government to support conflict resolu-
tion, reconciliation, and reconstruction activities that are important 
to U.S. interests, and allow us to do so while relying on other gov-
ernments to provide the vast majority of military and civilian per-
sonnel. This burden sharing is of vital importance, especially in 
light of the fundamental transformation of U.N. peacekeeping over 
the past 15 years. 

Today members of the U.N. Security Council regularly ask peace-
keepers and their civilian counterparts to remake societies coming 
out of internal conflicts, to help negotiate peace agreements, reform 
security sectors, promote political reconciliation and effective and 
democratic governments, and rebuild systems of justice. And U.N. 
troops and civilian police have also been asked and expected to en-
sure security in post-conflict environments. 

Of course, this transformation has not been an easy one. It has 
been accompanied by a number of tragic failures. Nonetheless, 
there have also been positive developments and lessons learned in 
Namibia, in Cambodia, in Kosovo, in Sierra Leone, in East Timor, 
and other operations. U.N. peacekeeping or U.N. civilian missions 
serving with green-helmeted coalitions of the willing have helped 
to provide stability and to provide economic and political develop-
ment. 

The key point is that the United States and other governments 
will continue to ask U.N. peacekeepers to take on the tough jobs 
that others are unprepared to tackle. In Haiti, to cite just one ex-
ample close to home, peacekeepers have been asked to launch at-
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tacks on police outposts being occupied by armed opposition ele-
ments, to conduct security sweeps throughout Port-au-Prince neigh-
borhoods engulfed in violence, and to take on responsibility for se-
curity sector reform. And the Bush Administration has strongly en-
dorsed this robust security role for peacekeepers in that country, 
as it has supported robust mandates elsewhere, from Liberia to Bu-
rundi to the Congo. 

But if we continue to demand more and more of U.N. peace oper-
ations, then we must also do much more to enhance capacities if 
we want to ensure substantial success. This means that the U.N. 
must develop doctrine that recognizes the need for capable peace-
keeping forces in the new security environments, and strategies 
that integrate economic and political development with the need for 
security. It means that U.N. members from the developed world—
and if I may repeat what the Chairman quoted—must increase the 
availability of troops for peacekeeping operations. 

I believe the United States must upgrade substantially its par-
ticipation in the U.N. Stand-by Arrangements System, which is a 
voluntary process in which governments express their willingness 
to make troops and other capabilities available to peace operations. 
I also think the Department of Defense should develop plans for 
greater U.S. support of and involvement in peace operations, 
though I harbor no illusions that the United States will play the 
most significant role in U.N. operations. 

The United States, of course, should also sustain and strengthen 
its support for regional peacekeeping capacity such as the Global 
Peace Operations Initiative. 

And finally, we must continue to enhance U.N. capacity for post-
conflict peace-building activities. Congress should support the Sec-
retary-General’s recommendations for a Peace Building Commis-
sion, for a Peace Building Support Office, and for a Peace Building 
Support Fund, and should also endorse increased funding for agen-
cies that play a critical role in post-conflict peace-building, such as 
the High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations 
Electoral Assistance Division. 

And the United States should strengthen its own State Depart-
ment of Office of Reconstruction and Stabilization. Congress should 
provide it with the resources necessary, and the resources it has re-
quested—modest but necessary—to play its coordination role. 

Let me now move very briefly to the issue of sexual exploitation 
and abuse by peacekeepers. 

As the previous witness indicated, there now appears to be an 
evolving consensus within the U.N. system on a number of impor-
tant reforms. These include uniform standards; training programs; 
increased deployment of women in peacekeeping operations; de-
ployment of established, better-disciplined units rather than those 
that are just patched together in particular operations; account-
ability of senior managers; effective data collection and manage-
ment; staffing increases to enhance supervision; and organized rec-
reational activities for peacekeepers. 

And as reflected in a report issued by the Secretary-General last 
week, the real challenge will be in funding and in implementation. 
I believe the Congress should support necessary increases in both 
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assessed and voluntary contributions for these and related initia-
tives. 

Moreover, Members of Congress should press for implementation 
of those key reforms which will be particularly challenging to im-
plement fully, including independent investigative capacity, com-
mitments by all troop-contributing countries to pursue investiga-
tions and, as appropriate, prosecutions of members of their military 
when there are well-founded allegations of sexual exploitation or 
abuse; measures to ensure that the United Nations civilian staff 
and experts on mission are not effectively immune from prosecu-
tion due to a lack of a functioning judicial system in the host state; 
and, finally, effective programs of victims assistance. 

Key U.N. officials have recognized the importance of vigorous ac-
tion, but many of these reforms will be very difficult for member 
states to implement, and the United States must ensure that this 
issue remains a high priority in the months and years to come. 

In conclusion, I would like to offer a word about the nature of 
congressional legislation on U.N. reform. 

I believe that Congress has a critical role to play in encouraging 
improvements in U.N. peace operations, but I would most respect-
fully urge that reform legislation not include withholding of as-
sessed contributions to the United Nations, for several reasons: 

First, throughout the world, the Administration is asking peace-
keepers to lighten our own load in substantial ways, and we are 
doing this in places such as Haiti and Liberia, where our interests 
and our historical associations could very reasonably create legiti-
mate expectations of much greater U.S. involvement. In those cir-
cumstances, there would be something incongruous about with-
holding U.S. support to peacekeeping activities. 

Second, by withholding assessed contributions, I believe we risk 
depriving the institution of the critical resources needed to advance 
key reforms. 

And finally, by fully meeting our obligations, we will strengthen 
the position of those member states—and those Secretariat offi-
cials, of whom there are many—and you had one before you some 
time ago: Dr. Jane Holl Lute—who are deeply committed to posi-
tive change. 

Finally, to the extent that the threat of withheld assessments is 
designed by Congress to spur the Administration onto vigorous ac-
tion—and that was something that I heard when I worked in the 
Administration—I hope that Administration officials will dem-
onstrate that this is unnecessary. 

In short, the best approach is for the Administration to work co-
operatively with the Congress to ensure effective reforms, while 
sustaining support for U.N. activities that are critical not only to 
international peace and security, but also to U.S. national inter-
ests. Thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Schwartz follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. ERIC SCHWARTZ, CONSULTANT, COUNCIL ON FOREIGN 
RELATIONS 

I want to thank both the Chair of the Subcommittee, Representative Smith, and 
the Ranking Minority Member, Representative Payne, for the opportunity to testify 
on peacekeeping reform. I’m grateful for the opportunity to appear before a body 
whose leadership has such a distinguished record on international human rights 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 17:07 Jul 25, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00028 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 F:\WORK\AGI\051805\21308.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



25

and humanitarian issues. Refugees, victims of torture, those suffering the evils of 
human trafficking, and others around the world who have been deprived of their 
rights know they have a tireless ally and advocate in Congressman Smith; and Rep-
resentative Payne’s commitment to human rights, reconciliation and peace in Africa 
has helped to keep African development issues on the agenda of policy makers here 
and abroad. 

It is not possible to discuss seriously peacekeeping reform without addressing the 
issue of sexual exploitation and abuse by UN peacekeepers in the Congo and in 
other UN operations. The attention to this issue by Members of Congress and others 
is highly appropriate and critically important—both because ending victimization is 
a humanitarian imperative, and because an effective policy of zero tolerance is es-
sential to ensuring the future credibility of UN peace operations. 

Before turning to a discussion of the UN’s response to sexual exploitation and 
abuse by peacekeepers, let me take a few minutes to explain why the United States 
needs credible UN peace operations. In short, these operations enable our govern-
ment to support conflict resolution, political reconciliation and economic reconstruc-
tion activities that are important to U.S. national interests, and allow us to do so 
while relying on other governments to provide the vast majority of military and ci-
vilian personnel. For a superpower occupied in so many places around the world, 
this burden-sharing is of vital importance—especially as the demands for inter-
national involvement in efforts to end conflicts and build stable societies continue 
to increase. 

These demands have largely transformed the nature of peacekeeping over the past 
15 years, altering the assumptions that had governed ‘‘traditional’’ peacekeeping 
until the end of the Cold War. No longer can peacekeepers assume the consent of 
all parties to the conflict; no longer are they assigned only the narrow tasks of moni-
toring ceasefires and border disengagement agreements between states; and no 
longer are they limited to the use of force solely in self-defense. In fact, the United 
States and other members of the UN Security Council now regularly ask peace-
keepers and their civilian counterparts to remake societies coming out of internal 
conflict—to help negotiate peace agreements, reform security sectors, promote polit-
ical reconciliation and effective and democratic governance, and rebuild systems of 
justice. Moreover, in the absence of indigenous capacity, UN troops and inter-
national civilian police have been asked to ensure public security in post-conflict en-
vironments, deter and respond to threats of violence, and mentor and train local se-
curity forces. 

As Members of Congress are well aware, this transformation in peacekeeping has 
not been an easy one, and has been accompanied by some tragic failures on the part 
of the UN and its member states. In Bosnia and Rwanda, for example, mass killings 
took place notwithstanding the presence of UN peacekeepers. The causes of these 
two disastrous chapters in the history of UN peacekeeping have been described in 
detail by many analysts, but in both cases, local populations had legitimate expecta-
tions of protection while key UN member states were unprepared to assist or equip 
peacekeepers to address threats to civilians. In other cases, such as Sierra Leone 
and East Timor, rebels effectively challenged peace agreements, peacekeepers and 
other UN officials, and local inhabitants were subjected to vicious attacks resulting 
in large-scale loss of life. Nonetheless, there have also been positive developments 
since the end of the Cold War. In Namibia, Cambodia, Kosovo and other operations, 
UN peacekeepers—or UN civilian missions serving with green helmeted ‘‘coalitions 
of the willing’’—have helped to provide stability and promote economic and political 
development. Moreover, the UN Secretariat and UN member states have learned 
and implemented important lessons over the years. For example, in Sierra Leone 
and East Timor, UN missions were substantially strengthened and—as a result—
have helped to provide stability and hope to the citizens of both countries. 

The key point is that the United States and other Security Council members will 
continue to ask UN peacekeepers to take on tough jobs that others are unprepared 
to tackle. To cite just one example close to home, the UN’s peace operation in Haiti 
is characteristic of many of the contemporary challenges. The mission is mandated 
‘‘to ensure a secure and stable environment within which the constitutional and po-
litical process in Haiti can take place.’’ This means having the authority, will and 
capability to launch attacks on police outposts being occupied by armed opposition 
elements, conduct security sweeps throughout Port-au-Prince neighborhoods en-
gulfed in violence and criminality, and take on responsibilities for security sector 
reform. It is worth emphasizing that the Bush administration has strongly endorsed 
this robust security role for peacekeepers in Haiti, as it has supported robust man-
dates elsewhere, from Liberia, to Burundi to the Congo. It is no surprise that ad-
ministration support for these operations has coincided with administration state-
ments and policies in recent years indicating its general view that ‘‘failed states 
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matter’’—that poverty, political instability and the absence of effective and account-
able government abroad can create serious threats to United States interests at 
home. And of course, these characteristics of state failure are common to so many 
countries that are now hosting UN peace operations. 

But if we continue to demand that UN peacekeepers engage in a broad range of 
robust security activities, and that UN humanitarian and development agencies un-
dertake ambitious post-conflict reconstruction missions, then we must do much more 
to enhance capacities if we wish to ensure substantial success. The alternatives—
to consign the United Nations to future failures, or to reduce dramatically the 
United Nations’ role in efforts to build stable societies—are not acceptable. 

This means that the UN, with strong U.S. support, must develop 1) doctrine that 
recognizes the need for capable forces in the new security environments in which 
peacekeepers are mandated to operate; 2) strategies that integrate economic and po-
litical development requirements with the need for security; and 3) a commitment 
to pre-mission assessments, and strategic mission plans that precede deployments 
and are drafted by senior-level mission strategy groups brought together prior to 
missions. 

It means that UN members, especially from the developed world, must increase 
the availability of troops for peacekeeping operations. The United States should up-
grade substantially its participation in the United Nations’ Stand-by Arrangements 
System, a voluntary process in which governments express their willingness to 
make troops and other capabilities available to peace operations. The Department 
of Defense should be requested to prepare policy options for greater U.S. support 
of capacity enhancements, and for involvement in peace operations that meet U.S. 
national interests. Of the some 60,000 UN troops deployed around the world at the 
end of March, only about 30 were U.S. soldiers. While nobody expects that U.S. 
troops will be regularly deployed to UN peace operations in large numbers, the ad-
ministration can certainly identify ways to develop more meaningful engagement. 
Finally, the United States should sustain and strengthen its support for regional 
peacekeeping capacity-building efforts, such as the Global Peace Operations Initia-
tive (GPOI). 

It is also important to emphasize the critical need to enhance UN capacity for 
post-conflict peace-building activities. Congress should support the Secretary Gen-
eral’s recommendations for a Peace-building Commission, a Peace-building Support 
Office, and a Peace-building Support Fund. I would also encourage increased fund-
ing for the peace operation-related activities of the Office of the High Commissioner 
for Human Rights and the United Nations’ Electoral Assistance Division. 

Finally, to enhance U.S. ability to support post-conflict reconstruction and to co-
ordinate its efforts with the United Nations and other governments, the United 
States should strengthen the new State Department Office of Reconstruction and 
Stabilization, and Congress should provide it with resources necessary—and re-
quested by the administration for FY ’06—to play its coordination role. 

Let me now move to the issue of sexual exploitation and abuse by peacekeepers. 
As members are aware, the Secretary General asked Prince Zeid Ra’ad Zeid Al-Hus-
sein, the Jordanian Ambassador to the United Nations, to advise him on this issue 
and prepare a public report with recommendations. Ambassador Zeid is a highly re-
spected and knowledgeable official, whose career has included service in the Jor-
danian army and on the UN civilian staff in the Balkans. His report describes a 
range of shortcomings, including a ‘‘mosaic’’ of rules and regulations that create a 
lack of clarity; the absence of a system-wide commitment to investigation and, as 
appropriate, punishment of members of military contingents; the absence of local 
enforcement capability for investigation and prosecution of civilian members of UN 
missions; lack of resources, personnel and procedures for effective investigations, 
training, and interaction with local populations; and absence of redress or com-
pensation for victims. Finally, without seeking to excuse sexual exploitation and 
abuse, the report notes that absence of organized recreational activities for troops 
can contribute to aberrant and unacceptable behavior. 

In recent weeks, committees of the General Assembly have endorsed in principle 
the bulk of recommendations made by Ambassador Zeid to address these issues, in-
cluding measures to ensure uniform standards for all civilian and military partici-
pants in peace operations; training programs; increased deployment of women in 
peacekeeping operations; deployment of established units to peacekeeping oper-
ations (which are generally better disciplined than ‘‘patched together’’ units); ac-
countability of senior managers; effective data collection and management; staffing 
increases to enhance supervision; and organized recreational activities for peace-
keepers. 

As reflected in a report of the Secretary General issued last week, the real chal-
lenge will be in funding and implementation, and the Congress should support nec-
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essary increases in both assessed and voluntary contributions for these and other 
initiatives. Moreover, Members of Congress should press for implementation of key 
reforms that might be particularly challenging to implement fully, including 1) inde-
pendent investigative capacity; 2) commitments by all troop contributing countries 
to pursue investigations and, as appropriate, prosecutions of members of their mili-
taries when there are well-founded allegations of sexual exploitation or abuse; 3) 
measures to ensure that United Nations civilian staff and experts on mission are 
not effectively immune from prosecution due to lack of a functioning judicial system 
in the host state; and 4) effective programs of victims’ assistance even when neither 
the victim nor the United Nations is able to obtain redress from the perpetrator of 
the abuse. 

UN Secretariat officials have recognized the importance of vigorous action, and 
many UN member governments say they are ready to endorse real reform. At the 
same time, there is a difference between agreement in principle by a government 
and a willingness, for example, to support or pursue prosecutions against one’s own 
nationals. Thus, the administration must ensure this issue remains a high priority 
in the months and years to come. 

In conclusion, I’d like to offer a word about the nature of congressional legislation 
on UN reform. My views on this issue are informed by a variety of my own prior 
professional experiences: at the National Security Council, where I was responsible 
for United Nations issues; at the United Nations itself; and at the House Foreign 
Affairs Subcommittee on East Asian Affairs, where I managed humanitarian issues 
of great concern to United Nations agencies. 

I believe the Congress has a critical role to play in encouraging improvements in 
UN peace operations. But I would respectfully urge that reform legislation not in-
clude withholding of assessed contributions to the peacekeeping or regular budget 
of the United Nations, for several reasons. First, throughout the world, the adminis-
tration is asking peacekeepers to lighten the load of the United States in substantial 
ways. And we are doing this in places where our interests and historical associa-
tions could reasonably create legitimate expectations of much greater U.S. involve-
ment—including the deployment of U.S. troops. In Haiti and Liberia, for example, 
there are very large UN peacekeeping missions, but no U.S. ground troops as part 
of the operations. Under these sorts of circumstances, there would be something in-
congruous about withholding U.S. support to UN peacekeeping activities. 

Second, by withholding assessed contributions, we risk depriving the institution 
of the critical resources needed to advance key reforms, including those related to 
accountability in general and the prevention of sexual exploitation and abuse in par-
ticular. 

Third, by fully meeting our obligations, we will strengthen the position of those 
member states and those Secretariat officials—of whom there are many—who are 
deeply committed to positive change. Withholding assessments risks weakening 
their position, playing into the hands of governments and others who argue that the 
UN is already far too willing to accept the dictates of Washington, and undermining 
the prospects for genuine reform. 

To be sure, some Members of Congress may still believe a withholding strategy 
is necessary—not to persuade the UN Secretariat or other governments of the im-
portance of reform, but rather to send a strong signal to the Bush administration 
about pursuing change aggressively. I hope, however, that administration officials 
will make the case that they are already deeply committed to improvements related 
to policy, management and accountability, and do not need the threat of withheld 
assessments to spur them to action. The best approach is for the administration to 
work cooperatively with the Congress to ensure effective reforms, while sustaining 
support for UN activities that are critical not only to international peace and secu-
rity, but also to U.S. national interests.

Mr. SMITH. Mr. Schwartz, thank you very much. 
Ms. Holt. 

STATEMENT OF MS. VICTORIA HOLT, SENIOR ASSOCIATE, THE 
HENRY L. STIMSON CENTER 

Ms. HOLT. Chairman Smith, Congressman Payne, Members of 
the Committee, it is a pleasure to be here today. I particularly 
want to express my appreciation for this Committee’s attention to 
these issues. I think it is welcomed and potentially overdue. 

My testimony today reviews three areas that impact on the qual-
ity and effectiveness of U.N. peace operations. First, I consider cur-
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rent peace operations and their broad challenges today. Second, I 
would like to talk about the reforms that are under way and need 
to be supported. Finally, I would suggest policy options for Con-
gress to consider. 

The U.N. and its member states must fully embrace reforms and 
move ahead on the recommendations of the report of His Royal 
Highness Prince Zeid and the Special Committee on Peacekeeping 
Operations, among others. 

Most peacekeepers serve honorably and deserve our thanks, how-
ever, as those being investigated account for less than half of 1 per-
cent of U.N. peacekeepers. Indeed, many put their lives on the line, 
as evidenced by the deaths of nine Bangladeshi peacekeepers in the 
Ituri region of the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC) just as 
recently as February. Indeed, peacekeeping has grown more com-
plex; and these are the challenges that we see today, balancing 
these threats and problems on the ground. 

I want to talk about what we have already heard about, which 
is the increase in U.N. peace operations. We have heard the num-
bers: Over 67,000 military and civilian police serving in the field. 
Then you add the civilian staff on top of that, 15,000. These people 
come from 103 different countries. 

We have seen increases primarily in African missions. They are 
complex and enjoy chapter VII authority. They are multidimen-
sional. Many times they start up and head toward 15,000 peace-
keepers per mission. 

What does this do to the U.N.? First of all, who are the contrib-
uting countries? Today, the top 15 troop-contributing countries to 
the U.N. provide 75 percent of the peacekeepers, and they are all 
developing states. If you look at the list, the top 20, you won’t find 
the UK, France or the Western European countries in that list. The 
only member that is participating in the top 15 is China. 

Western forces are tied down elsewhere. We have seen our own 
troops in Iraq and Afghanistan and the Balkans. But to the ques-
tion earlier: Do we have an oversupply of peacekeepers? I would 
have to say no. 

So what does this mean and how does the U.N. oversee this level 
of complexity in the forces on the ground? The Department of 
Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO) staff has increased—due to re-
forms after the Brahimi report (the Panel on U.N. Peace Oper-
ations) have increased professional staff. But today they have 600 
people. So if you think of that ratio from the U.N. headquarters to 
what you have in the field, it is about one per, I think, 136 per-
sonnel, approximately. So it is a huge effort to basically manage, 
organize, recruit, deploy and oversee these operations. 

A quick example is U.N. civilian police, which I would like to 
highlight for you. There are about 6,000 civilian police in the field, 
not as large number as peacekeepers, but the U.N. professional 
staff in New York are about two dozen. The difference with police 
is they are recruited in ones, twos, and threes for U.N. missions. 
You do not usually get a true contingent showing up. So they are 
conducting interviews over the phone in languages that are often 
foreign to them. 

We already know a lot about these challenges. The U.N. has 
moved ahead. I think they should get credit for many of the re-
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forms after the Brahimi report, which came out in the year 2000. 
But that report was primarily designed to solve the problems high-
lighted in the 1990s. They also designed reforms to tackle one com-
plex mission per year, not the level that we are seeing now, two, 
two-and-a-half new operations per year. 

I would like to hit a couple of reform highlights and then make 
some recommendations. I will be happy to discuss in detail both 
the Brahimi report and the High-level Panel report. 

Let me suggest three broad categories of reform. First is the area 
of skilled management and U.N. headquarters capacity. As I men-
tioned, the staff have increased. There is better leadership selection 
for field missions, better identification of skilled civilians, and an 
improved planning capacity. But they are still lacking staff. 

As I mentioned, the civilian police is one area I would emphasize 
to you. The High-level Panel report recommended filling that large 
gap not just in headquarters but in deployable civilian police and 
rule-of-law experts. This is just a core of 50 or 100 people to assess 
what is going on on the ground. 

To the Chairman’s question earlier regarding the Integrated Mis-
sion Task Forces, let me say that they do exist and they are con-
tinuing to be used. We give them a B or B-plus. They help the U.N. 
plan for operations. They have brought people together. Their effec-
tiveness is still hindered by stovepiped decision-making, however. 

The second broad category is rapid and effective deployment. The 
United States should get credit for helping improve the U.N. logis-
tics base in Italy and helping set up Strategic Deployment Stocks. 
The basic idea is to have strategic supplies on hand to deploy 
quickly. The problem? We are doing more than one operation a 
year. So the stocks are more depleted and we need to figure out 
a way to renew them and make them more effective and ready to 
go. 

Finally, the third area is quality personnel and member support. 
Here I want to echo my colleague’s comments about the U.N. 
Stand-by Arrangements System (UNSAS). UNSAS is a really good 
idea, and the U.S. helped design it to let the U.N. plan better by 
having advanced listing of potential capacities to deploy. If the 
U.N. needs a medical unit or water purification, you have a sense 
of who has it. The U.S. does not participate at a high level in 
UNSAS, but we could, and also be advocates for other countries to 
participate at higher levels. 

Real briefly on regional organizations, I think we have seen very 
real political will, particularly in Africa with the African Union 
(AU) and Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS), 
to coordinate peace operations and to provide troops. But the U.N. 
does not have a specific tool to work with them. The U.N. is de-
signed to run its own operations. So I recommend to the Committee 
that we think more proactively about chapter VIII of the U.N. 
Charter and how to facilitate planning and logistical support, and 
funding, for regional groups on a case-by-case basis. Get some per-
sonnel who are dedicated thinking actively about this. 

I am sure the Committee is in sticker shock over the cost of U.N. 
peacekeeping operations. With increasing numbers, we have seen a 
direct increase in the U.S. share, and the U.N. budget is heading 
close to $5 billion for 1 year next year. 
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Obviously, you are concerned about the budget numbers before 
you and what that means for other Members in the House. But I 
want to point out one thing about the cost. If you look at the way 
the money breaks down, 95 percent of it is going to the field. Only 
about 5 percent—when we looked at numbers from 1999 to 2004, 
up to 5 percent stays at the U.N. headquarters to pay for the 600 
people. Almost all the other money goes to reimburse troops, pay 
for equipment, set up the missions, and particularly in places like 
Africa, pay for transportation. 

That was the main point I wanted to make about the costs. 
But I also want to point out quickly that the U.N. is cheaper 

than other ways of deploying. If we were to do it ourselves or go 
through NATO or the EU, if you look at the numbers—and we 
have done rough estimates—for the U.S. to deploy it is double the 
cost of deploying the U.N. 

So what does this mean? I will just say a couple of quick things. 
I really do strongly welcome the interest in reform, and I would 

suggest that, basically, the United States should press forward 
with a robust package at the U.N., not just dealing with sexual ex-
ploitation problems but with the things that the headquarters 
need, that the missions need, and with improving leadership. The 
U.S. has frequently been concerned with cost, and that is impor-
tant. But there are some small areas that could make a huge dif-
ference in New York. 

You have two budgets in front of you: The Voluntary Peace-
keeping Account, which funds the United States’ bilateral assist-
ance for peacekeeping, such as ECOWAS and AU missions. The re-
quest is $196 million. That is better. It is paying for the Global 
Peace Operations Initiative and U.S. regional support for peace-
keeping. I would look at that seriously and ask the State Depart-
ment on a good day what they could actually use. That is the only 
pot of money that we have to move quickly if something comes up. 

Second, as my colleague mentioned, is the Contributions for 
International Peacekeeping Activities (CIPA). I don’t think there is 
a lot of wiggle room there. Obviously, Congress looks at money, and 
that is an easy way to get the attention and put conditions on. But 
I would suggest two things: If that money is conditioned, it will di-
rectly impact U.N. operations. We care a lot about the Congo and 
Sudan, and we want them to succeed. Sudan is trying to find 
10,000 peacekeepers right now. If the U.S. conditioned that U.N. 
funding, that mission is where the U.N. is going to be hit right 
away. 

Second, having been at the State Department in the late 1990s, 
I also know that the U.S. leverage and negotiation position in New 
York is harmed when we are in debt to the U.N. It does not mean 
we can’t call for reforms, but it makes our allies disinterested in 
opinions, and our opponents have great talking points when we 
come up there. So I would think how we set that up so that we 
can be the best and most robust with our proposals. 

Finally, at the end of the day, peacekeeping relies on the people 
on the ground. It is basically a gamble, a hopeful gamble, one that 
can work. We have learned a lot, and it serves both the U.S. stra-
tegic interests and humanitarian goals. 

I welcome the Committee’s interest and thank you very much. 
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Mr. SMITH. Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Holt follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. VICTORIA HOLT, SENIOR ASSOCIATE, THE HENRY L. 
STIMSON CENTER 

Chairman Smith, Congressman Payne, Members of the Committee, it is an honor 
to testify before you today on the subject of United Nations peacekeeping and re-
forms. I applaud your Committee’s interest and focus on this important subject. 
Given the depth of experience within this Committee, many of you know firsthand 
how UN peace operations can help nations transition from brutal conflicts to non-
violent forms of political expression. The question today is how to improve the abil-
ity of such operations to achieve their goals. 

As members here know well, the United States supports UN peace operations be-
cause they strengthen and reinforce our strategic and national interests, as well as 
further our commitment to humanitarian goals and human rights. Operations range 
widely today, from monitoring border agreements (Ethiopia/Eritrea) to helping coun-
tries implement peace where brutal wars inflicted atrocities against civilians 
(Sudan, Democratic Republic of the Congo); from supporting new democratic govern-
ments and the rule of law (East Timor, Afghanistan) to providing security in states 
recovering from civil war (Sierra Leone, Liberia). 

United Nations peace operations are being severely tested on many fronts. Peace-
keepers provided to the UN have failed to protect civilians, instead engaging in sex-
ual misconduct and illegal activities while deployed. Never before has the UN wit-
nessed this magnitude of alleged sexual exploitation and abuse as in the Democratic 
Republic of the Congo (DRC). The UN and its member states must fully embrace 
reforms, and move forward on the recommendations of the report of His Royal High-
ness Prince Zeid and the Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO), 
among others. The United Nations has also underestimated the test it would face 
from criminal and rebel groups on the ground, as evidenced by the deaths of nine 
Bangladeshi peacekeepers in the Ituri region of the DRC in February 2005. Indeed, 
peacekeeping has grown more complex, challenging UN member states and UN 
headquarters to keep pace with the requirements established by Security Council. 

Much has improved, too. The United Nations has embraced peacekeeping reforms 
following the 2000 Brahimi Report, developed its Best Practices Unit within the De-
partment of Peacekeeping Operations, and sustained on-going efforts to improve its 
functions. Operations are showing signs of success, including tow that are now 
winding down, in Timor-Lest and Sierra Leone. The UN has applied lessons from 
past operations to new ones, improved its mission planning and logistics capacity, 
and tried to be candid about how to match UN mandates with field missions, even 
when the Security Council did not want to hear it. 

My testimony today reviews three areas that impact on the quality and 
effectiveness of UN peace operations. First, I consider current peace operations 
and their broad challenges today. Second, I review specific recommendations for UN 
reform and efforts to make peace operations more successful. Finally I suggest US 
policy options for Congress to consider in developing a reform agenda at the United 
Nations. These comments reflect my work at the Henry L. Stimson Center, where 
I have co-directed a project examining the record of implementation of UN peace-
keeping reforms in the Brahimi Report, and led studies on African peacekeeping 
and the readiness of militaries to conduct operations to protect civilians. My views 
are also shaped by my experience working at the US State Department on these 
issues, where I saw how efforts to support peacekeeping reforms were hampered by 
US arrears to the United Nations. 

I. CURRENT PEACE OPERATIONS AND CHALLENGES 

Increased Operations, New Missions. 
Members of the UN Security Council, including the United States, have approved 

an unprecedented number and level of UN peace operations. This growth has been 
acute since 2003. New UN-led peacekeeping operations have been established in Li-
beria, Cote d’Ivoire, Burundi, Haiti, and most recently, Sudan in the last two years. 
In addition to these five missions, the UN operation in the vast Democratic Republic 
of Congo (DRC) was substantially expanded in 2003 and 2004, with authorized 
forces growing from 5,537 personnel in 2000 to 16,700 peacekeepers today. This 
growth built on the large and complex missions established in 1999–2000 at the end 
of the Clinton Administration in the DRC, East Timor, Sierra Leone, Kosovo and 
Ethiopia/Eritrea. 
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1 The top 15 also include Morocco, Senegal, Kenya, Brazil and China. Data from the UN, April 
2005. 

2 Major powers have recently intervened in African conflicts, primarily to help stabilize imme-
diate crises, such as the British deployment to Sierra Leone (2000), the French intervention in 
Côte d’Ivoire (2002), the French-led EU mission in the DRC (2003), and the American support 
to the ECOWAS mission in Liberia (2003). The Stand-by High Readiness Brigade, composed of 
16 nations (mostly developed and European) played a pivotal role in setting up the UN mission 
in Ethiopia-Eritrea (2000) and helping transition from ECOWAS to UN missions. 

Supported by the Bush Administration, the UN today is leading 17 peace oper-
ations with over 67,000 military and police personnel and nearly 15,000 civilian 
staff from 103 countries. The UN is busy recruiting another 10,000 troops for the 
new UN Mission in Sudan (UNMIS). In addition, the UN runs another ten political 
and peacebuilding missions, such as the assistance mission in Afghanistan 
(UNAMA) and the assistance mission in Iraq (UNAMI) which get operational sup-
port from the UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations. 
Stress on UN Headquarters, Troop Contributors. 

This level of UN operations is unprecedented. Demands on UN headquarters and 
troop contributing countries are significant. Eight of the UN’s peacekeeping oper-
ations are currently in Africa, absorbing 75 percent of the UN troops in areas that 
frequently have substantial transportation and infrastructure challenges. Many mis-
sions are multidimensional, complex, and operating in difficult environments with 
Chapter VII authority, where conflicts and insecurity continue to challenge fragile 
peace agreements and threaten the security of civilians. Peacekeepers are also 
asked to help with increased support to peacebuilding, such as assistance with elec-
toral support; with establishment of rule of law and policing; and with disarmament, 
demobilization and reintegration of former fights. At the same time, they are also 
asked to move beyond traditional roles to be better prepared to use force and protect 
civilians. 

Who are today’s UN peacekeepers? The top 15 troop contributing countries provide 
75 percent of peacekeepers today. All are developing states, including Pakistan, 
Bangladesh, India, Ethiopia, Ghana, Nepal, Nigeria, Jordan, Uruguay and South Af-
rica.1 When developing nations provide personnel for peacekeeping missions, they 
frequently require outside material and financial support from the UN and bilateral 
partners, such as transportation, logistics, equipment, and planning and organiza-
tional support. Many developed states with highly skilled armed services are 
stretched by their increased military commitments, such as in the Balkans, Afghani-
stan and Iraq.2 No Western European country currently contributes more than 600 
personnel to UN peacekeeping missions. The United States provides about 375 
peacekeepers to UN operations, nearly all of whom are civilian police. 

So who oversees UN peace operations? Responsibility for planning, organizing, 
managing, and supporting these missions is primarily the job of the Department of 
Peacekeeping Operations within the UN Secretariat in New York. The DPKO is in 
charge of evaluating the requirements of a potential peace operation, providing rec-
ommendations to the Security Council through the Secretary-General, and respon-
sible for mission planning. DPKO also recruits troops and police from contributing 
countries, matches requirements to budgets, determines equipment and logistical 
needs, sets up pre-deployment training and oversees deployment of the forces. They 
also work within the UN to integrate mission planning with offices responsible for 
humanitarian, political and relief efforts, such as the Office of the Coordination of 
Humanitarian Affairs, the Department of Political Affairs and UNHCR, among oth-
ers. 

The DPKO has a headquarters staff of only 600 people. That may seem like a rea-
sonable number until you realize they are overseeing over 82,000 personnel in the 
field. In New York, roughly two dozen people, for example, are in charge of recruit-
ing and managing the UN’s civilian police, which total about 6,000 in the field. The 
job is especially difficult, since most police are recruited as individuals or in small 
units, unlike peacekeepers. 

With ratios like this, peace operations depend on smart planning and manage-
ment; on skilled mission leaders; on the quality and effectiveness of military and 
civilian personnel; and on Council mandates being clear and matched with the re-
sources and political support needed to meet their goals. Underlying all of this is 
the fundamental requirement that peacekeepers be given jobs that they can accom-
plish. Peacekeeping is a temporary measure to provide security, and that security 
is offered so that peacebuilding efforts can succeed. Peace operations are smart gam-
bles, but their success depends on the leaders and civil society of a region to support 
an end to conflict. Peace relies ultimately on them, not the United Nations. 
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3 This review draws from our study of the implementation of the Brahimi Report. See, William 
Durch, Victoria Holt, Caroline Earle, and Moira Shanahan. The Brahimi Report and the Future 
of Peace Operations (The Henry L. Stimson Center, Washington, DC), November 2003; at 
www.stimson.org/fopo. 

4 A More Secure World: Our Shared Responsibility, Report of the Secretary-General’s High-
Level Panel, United Nations, December 2004.

5 Over 75 percent of the police recruits for the UN mission in Liberia, for example, failed the 
test for basic qualifications in the mission; similar numbers were cited for the DRC. Interview, 
UN DPKO, October 2003.

II. UN REFORMS AND PEACEKEEPING 

Reforms should close gaps between peacekeeping goals and what is needed to 
meet those goals. The UN has moved to narrow gaps between Council mandates and 
what peacekeepers can do in the field; within headquarters planning and supporting 
missions; by increasing skilled mission leadership; and finally, by developing sys-
tems for more effective and rapid deployments. These and other areas deserve atten-
tion. 
The Brahimi Report and Peacekeeping Reforms. 

In 2000, the report of the expert Panel on United Nations Peace Operations rec-
ommended specific reform measures to deal with the challenges of peacekeeping, 
based on a review of operations during the 1990s. Named for its dynamic chair, UN 
Under Secretary-General Lakhdar Brahimi, the Brahimi Report recommendations 
have met with much support. Of more than 80 recommendations, I will highlight 
a few key areas here.3 On-going UN reform efforts and the December 2004 High-
level Panel Report also built on the Report and the process it launched.4 

• Skilled management and headquarters capacity. The Report emphasized that 
the UN needed a substantive capacity to manage, organize and support UN 
peacekeeping missions. Member states responded by supporting an improved 
professional staff at UN headquarters, better leadership selection for mis-
sions, identification of skilled civilians to send to field missions, and an im-
proved planning capacity. Today, however, UN headquarters staff are 
stretched thin by the increase in operations. Some smart additions to UN Sec-
retariat staff could enable them to support their workload more effectively, 
as well as provide support to prevent all forms of personnel misconduct. The 
High-level Panel report recommended filling the large gap in civilian police 
and rule of law experts, for example, and by creating a corps of skilled per-
sonnel (50–100 people) who could help evaluate and start-up missions. This 
recommendation should be fully supported.5 Mission leaders now meet in ad-
vance of deployments to review their mandates and talk with their colleagues, 
but on-call lists of key personnel and leadership personnel still need strength-
ening. Further, the development of Integrated Mission Task Forces (IMTFs) 
has helped move UN planning forward in advance of operations; their effec-
tiveness is hindered by stovepiped decision-making, however. 

• More rapid and effective deployments. The UN adopted clearer timelines for 
deployments. Their goal is to deploy a traditional peacekeeping operation 
within 30 days and a complex operation within 90 days of a Security Council 
resolution. To prevent equipment-related delays that plagued so many mis-
sions, advance planning and acquisition of stocks has been implemented. 
With US support, the UN now has Strategic Deployment Stocks (SDS), which 
include a mix of contracts and supplies ready to support deployments, coordi-
nated through the UN Logistics Base in Brindisi, Italy. But this excellent re-
form was established to support one new operation per year, not the current 
level of two or more. As a result, the SDS has been depleted by the pace of 
current operations and needs resupplying. The UN also needs better analyt-
ical and information capacity; proposal for developing this area have been 
supported by the US but not yet adopted.

• Quality personnel and member state support. Skilled personnel are the back-
bone of peacekeeping. UN capacity depends on the quantity and quality of 
troops, police and civilian personnel provided by member states. For complex 
operations, the skills and coherence of the force are critical. National efforts 
to collaborate in training and equipping brigade-sized forces can assist more 
effective deployments. Better use of the revised UN Stand-by Arrangements 
System (UNSAS), a voluntary listing by member states of the resources they 
could provide to an operation, would support improved planning and more ef-
fective operations. More countries need to participate in UNSAS to make it 
effective. UNSAS lacks sufficient numbers of coherent brigades, logistical sup-
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6 Developments in this way could breathe real life into Chapter VIII of the UN Charter, which 
recognizes regional arrangements but does not trigger any direct UN support when cited by the 
Security Council. 

7 Durch and Holt, The Brahimi Report and the Future of Peace Operations, Table D–1, page 
130. 

port and other enabling units. Supplies can plague missions, delaying deploy-
ment of military personnel for the DRC and of qualified police for Liberia.

Civilian Protection. The 1990s witnessed the failure of UN forces to defend ci-
vilians within the safe area of Srebrenica and UN member state unwillingness to 
send forces into the genocide in Rwanda in 1994. These crises led to the recognition 
that peacekeepers needed clear direction to provide protection to civilians. Since 
1999, the UN has included language within Security Council mandates for Chapter 
VII operations that peacekeepers should provide for the ‘‘protection of civilians 
under imminent threat’’ within a mission area. This language is an important step 
toward clarifying mission responsibilities. 

But what does protection of civilians mean to troop contributing countries? Mem-
ber states and the United Nations are still sorting this out. Troop contributing coun-
tries need to be briefed in advance that their forces may face threats on the ground. 
Rules of engagement must allow for the use of force in specific scenarios including 
and going beyond self-defense, and that needs to be understood by both the political 
and military leadership in an operation. Forces need doctrine or UN guidance on 
how to operate in such missions with civilian protection mandates. Protection also 
relies on forces having the capacity and mobility to act. Mission leaders need to un-
derstand the concept of operations as it relates to the protection of civilians within 
a mission area. DPKO has had a limited ability to demand that troops first have 
specific skills and training before deployment into an operation. Both doctrine and 
training are considered state responsibilities, and member states need to develop 
both to support missions involving protection. 

Working with Regional and Subregional Organizations. A dramatic shift in 
the last five years is the increased role of regional actors in peace operations. Espe-
cially in Africa, the African Union and the Economic Community of West African 
States (ECOWAS) have begun to build their capacity for leading peace operations. 
While still small organizations (their headquarters staff for managing peace oper-
ations number around two dozen people), they have demonstrated political will and 
an ability to organize troops, as seen with their operations in Liberia, Cote d’Ivoire, 
Burundi and Sudan since 2002. The US and other G8 countries have supported 
these developments and helped fund their peace operations with bilateral funding. 

How can the UN work more effectively with such regional groups on peace oper-
ations? The United Nations is designed to run UN-led peace operations, not support 
the deployment of troops by other groups. The United Nations has assisted both the 
AU and ECOWAS with planning missions and transitioning their operations to UN 
leadership. But a more formalized capacity for the UN is needed to support regional 
efforts with logistics or equipment, planning and management support, or funding 
of operations. The High-level Panel pointed to the need to make this relationship 
more standardized, and suggested that the UN consider funding for regional groups 
with assessed contributions to members states. The United States should look at the 
feasibility of such a proposal for case-by-case evaluation. Providing some UN profes-
sional support to regional groups could assist both their efforts and the United Na-
tions’, enhance planning and management of operations, and prevent duplication of 
effort.6 Such an effort could further leverage capacity by building on US and G8 ef-
forts to increase African peacekeeping capacity. 

Funding & the US Share of Costs. With increased operations, assessed costs 
for peacekeeping have risen for member states. In the last two years, the UN peace-
keeping budget has increased from an expenditure of $2.3 billion in 2002–2003 to 
approaching $5 billion for next year’s estimated costs of peace operations. Congress 
is likely to face sticker shock over these increased budget levels. The US assessed 
share is 27 percent of the budget, which is likely to require $1.2 billion for fiscal 
year 2005 and $1.3 billion for fiscal year 2006. 

Why are costs so high? First, peacekeeping assessments are based on the expense 
of the missions themselves, which have increased dramatically. The costs directly 
reflect the funding to pay for troops, civilian personnel, equipment, transportation 
and the other components of the field operations. A small fraction of assessed fund-
ing for peace operations goes to pay for the UN headquarters staff and their work. 
Those costs came in at five percent or less of the assessments from 1999 to 2004, 
making UN overhead miniscule in comparison to the field operations.7 

Further, UN peace operations are less expensive than other forms of peacekeeping 
missions. When UN costs per peacekeeper are compared to the costs of troops de-
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8 The UN logistics base in Brindisi, Italy, is currently configured to support deployment of one 
new complex UN peacekeeping operation annually. Given the current pace of UN operations, 
this is not sufficient in 2004. 

ployed by the United States, developed states or NATO, the UN is the least expen-
sive option by far. Rough estimates by the Stimson Center show that US forces cost 
approximately double that of forces deployed by the United Nations. Given that the 
US pays for just over one-fourth of the peace operations budget, but provides vir-
tually no personnel to support the 17 operations, the US share seems to have high 
return on its funding—resulting in over 67,000 peacekeepers in the field. Con-
versely, delays in funding to the United Nations can have a swift and substantial 
impact on peace operations, impeding troops contributing countries and impacting 
current missions. 

III. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR US POLICY AND LEADERSHIP 

The recent and dramatic increase in UN peace operations is a sign of cautious 
optimism rather than a signal that conflicts are expanding worldwide. Peacekeepers 
are not sent to wage war; they are provided to help shift from conflict to a nego-
tiated peace, such as when peace agreements are hammered out and when combat-
ants agree to put down their arms. Even with these conditions, today’s peacekeepers 
may face dangerous neighborhoods, tenuous peace agreements, unreasonable expec-
tations and too little back-up. Since the end of the Cold War, the United States’ only 
major peacekeeping role in Africa has been in Somalia. In an environment where 
U.S. military participation in or leadership of peace operations is minimal, a natural 
question is what else can the U.S. do to help other actors respond effectively? 
First, the US should increase its efforts to improve UN capacities for peace oper-

ations. 
The United States can play a strong and effective role in pressing for UN reforms. 

Better support is needed for the UN’s management and planning capacity, rapid 
and effective deployments, and personnel. The need for qualified and skilled civilian 
police (CivPol), and rule of law experts (judges, corrections, penal and human rights) 
outpaces their availability for operations. The US should strongly support the High-
level Panel recommendation for a small corps of skilled personnel in this area. 

Member states should be pressed to send their best and brightest for leadership 
positions of peacekeeping mission; to offer specialized skill sets and contingents of 
civilian police; to train regionally with other military contingents to offer to UN op-
erations. The UN Secretariat also needs to use its internal planning process, making 
the Integrated Mission Task Forces truly function for planning of missions, and ex-
cise the stovepipes that exist today in decision-making. 

The US should also press member states to support sufficient supplies in the UN 
Logistics Base in Brindisi, Italy to sustain deployment of more than one major peace 
operations each year.8 Better participation in the UN Stand-by Arrangements Sys-
tem would help match contributors’ capabilities during the planning stage for more 
effective deployments. The US should also identify clear DPKO guidance on civilian 
protection. Finally, the US could advocate better UN coordination with African re-
gional organizations and a more formal mechanism for the UN to provide support 
to their capacity-building for peace operations. 
Second, US programs to enhance peace operations deserve support. 

Within the State Department budget, two accounts need the Committee’s support:
• The Voluntary Peacekeeping Operations account, requested at $196 million for 

fiscal year 2005 (FY06), is the central source of support to regional efforts and 
organizations, especially in Africa for US training of African forces with the 
Global Peace Operations Initiative (formerly the African Contingency Oper-
ations Training and Assistance program), and to enable US bilateral assist-
ance to African missions (e.g., support for regional peace efforts, the AU and 
ECOWAS.)

• The Contributions for International Peacekeeping Activities (CIPA), requested 
at $1.03 billion for fiscal year 2006, provides the US share (27%) of contribu-
tions for UN peace operations. This request is less than the $1.3 billion pro-
jected as needed for the coming year. Further, this budget is without any 
funding to support initiatives that invest in capacity-building and longer-term 
reform efforts, which limits the US ability to promote such reforms at the 
United Nations or within specific missions. Finally, Congress should lift the 
‘‘cap’’ on peacekeeping funding from 25 to 27 percent, bringing US payments 
in line with the US-negotiated assessment rate. 
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9 Figures based on reporting by the International Rescue Committee. 

Third, the US should devise a clear strategy on achieving UN peacekeeping reform. 
We have learned the importance of professionalizing peace operations from our 

own experiences, ranging from Somalia to Afghanistan, from the Balkans to Iraq. 
This is not easy work: It takes political will and resources, and unrelenting atten-
tion, which I know the members of this Committee understand. 

Congress should empower the Administration and our next UN Ambassador to 
argue forcefully for UN reforms. I urge the Committee to strengthen the US hand 
in New York and also in capitols, which would demonstrate American seriousness. 
We must start by assisting the Permanent Representative to the United Nations 
with a clear mandate to press for UN effectiveness, including urging the members 
of the UN to adopt and follow up on ending sexual abuse and exploitation, and pro-
viding firm support for the measures developed out of the Ziad Report. These re-
forms include setting uniform standards and training, and creating professional per-
sonnel and units dedicated to investigating and policing misconduct. 

The United States will be most effective if it keeps current with its share 
of assessed funding for peacekeeping operations. Some have suggested that 
limiting or conditioning US funding to the United Nations is a useful way to con-
vince other member states to support our reform agenda, especially to spur account-
ability for corrupt peacekeepers and to leverage change in this area. This is unlikely 
to be the case, unfortunately, for two reasons. First, conditioning our funding for 
UN peacekeeping will hinder current operations, such as in Sudan, as it reduce UN 
resources to recruit and deploy troops. If the US cuts support to UN peacekeeping 
operations, those who may suffer are the very people peacekeepers are meant to pro-
tect. We will undermine missions whose goals we support. In the DRC, for example, 
millions have died from war-related causes, estimated at approximately 30,000 civil-
ians every month.9 

Second, our critics and opponents should not be given grounds to ignore our re-
form agenda. We saw this dynamic during the 1990s debate over UN arrears, when 
the United States sought to reduce its share of assessed peacekeeping costs from 
roughly 30 percent to today’s rate of 27 percent. The substantive US case was over-
shadowed by the funding crisis, and US withholding money for peace operations. 
Those arrears gave our opponents ammunition against the US position and our 
friends little motivation to listen to us. Only after extraordinary work led by Ambas-
sador Richard Holbrooke, supported by Congress, did the many years of effort result 
in a change in our assessment rates. 

At the end of the day, US interests are served by effective peace operations. As 
a nation concerned with both security and humanitarianism, the United States can 
work within the UN to promote these goals and values, and to so fully and effec-
tively.

Mr. SMITH. Let me just begin the questioning. 
First to make an observation or to express a sense of gratitude 

to Mr. Schwartz. When he worked with the previous Administra-
tion and I chaired this Committee for 6 years, at least the inter-
national operations global human rights part of it, there were a 
number of occasions where we worked with you—and you know it 
so well—on refugee protection issues and a host of other issues. 

Frankly, had it not been for you and the work you did inside the 
building and with the NSC, the efforts to rescue something on the 
order of 18- to 20,000 Vietnamese as part of the Grover program 
and everyone saying, ‘‘Send them all back, they are economic mi-
grants.’’ Human rights organizations like the Lawyers for Human 
Rights and others had report after report clearly showing that SOS 
boat people were true refugees who had been screened out improp-
erly. 

You were a great friend on the inside who worked with our Com-
mittee and our efforts in Congress, and I want to publicly thank 
you for that. It did make a difference. There were many other 
times, particularly on refugee issues, where you were absolutely 
stalwart; and so I thank you for that publicly again. 
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Let me just ask you, if I could, Ms. Holt, you pointed out that 
there might be a sense of sticker shock—2.3 to 5 billion, that is a 
very significant increase. And whether it is justified, obviously I 
think we need to be willing to provide that money. What could be 
more laudable than trying to secure and maintain and sustain the 
peace? 

I would just note that we are always looking to make sure that 
we are getting what we think we are getting. There is a BRAC that 
Don Payne and I know just began looking at express capacity with-
in the military, very painful process of going through what might 
be excess capacity to try to save money. It carries weight over on 
the veterans side of the VA hospitals. We are always looking to 
audit them. 

My question would be: Has there been, recently, a global audit? 
Do you think one is needed? Is there enough transparency at the 
U.N. to make sure that the money that is being provided is being 
well spent and not being diverted in any way that we would find 
to be improper? 

Added to that, one thing that I worked for and so many others, 
going back to Dick Thornburgh’s recommendations, is an IG proc-
ess that is ‘‘robust,’’ to use the word that you used a moment ago, 
to ensure that the money is being well spent. 

Ms. HOLT. I think that is an absolutely correct question. Nobody 
ever wants to see any money wasted. I am not a budget expert in 
the sense that I can walk through every mission budget, but I will 
be happy to follow up with your staff. 

I think that, actually, we have seen a renewal at DPKO asking 
themselves these tough questions. And the U.N. has now a best 
practices unit which writes internal reports and puts them on its 
Web site criticizing itself. You can go in and look at the handout 
of ECOWAS in Liberia, and they say this is what we did wrong. 
So I think we have a different attitude, though Ambassador 
Thornburgh was concerned with these questions and rightfully so. 

More to your point about the Inspector General and OIS. I think, 
actually, that we would see the Secretary welcome a thorough in-
vestigation of the budget. They do not benefit if there is waste 
fraud and abuse, and I think actually we have seen a useful atti-
tude change there. 

I do not have anything to point out to you. I actually tried to fig-
ure out, because these numbers are so large, if there was some-
thing we could offer up. I would suggest that potentially we sit 
down with State and look at how the contingent’s equipment 
worked out in the field. I am not trying to point fingers, but if you 
are looking for excess, frequently what happens is that the peace-
keeping operation makes recommendations to the Secretary-Gen-
eral who goes to the Council. As we saw with the DRC, they will 
often get a third or half of what they ask for. So I think they start 
out with less resources than they need, is the concern that I have 
if we are trying to do more than we can do, given the scale of a 
few of these missions. 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. I will just echo the points that Ms. Holt made. 
I think that you will see coming out of this discussion of reform in-
creased movement toward greater transparency, greater circulation 
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of results of audits. I think that U.N. officials in New York have 
not been averse to that. I think you are going to see that. 

But I would also say that peacekeeping missions are vital. In 
fact, I alluded to the Haiti mission; and I will tell you that shortly 
after I returned from Haiti a month or 2 ago, the U.N. sent an 
audit team and it performed an extensive audit of the Haiti oper-
ation. 

What I would suggest is that the Committee might ask the De-
partment of Defense, the Administration, whether the Haiti oper-
ation has the capacity to do what the mandate is demanding. I 
would be very surprised if a study that had the involvement of the 
Joint Staff came back to you and said it did, because the security 
tasks that that mission is being asked to perform are so far and 
above what that mission really has the capacity to do right now. 

So while I think the transparency and audit issues are critical, 
we have to be very careful not to confuse these issues with the 
question of whether we are asking the U.N. to do more than we 
are prepared to give it the tools to do; and I think the answer to 
that question is, yes, we are asking the U.N. to do more than we 
are prepared to give it the tools to do. 

Mr. SMITH. Let me ask you: Do you think we are finally on the 
verge of getting it right when it comes to political mandate? One 
of the reasons why many of us were so concerned about peace-
keeping operations in the former Yugoslavia was that UNPERFOR 
had just a poor mandate. 

I visited the country. I was in Vukovar when the peacekeepers 
finally got there. It seemed as if they were, you know—they had 
such a terrible mandate that it meant that people like Mladic could 
meet with the Dutch peacekeepers and negotiate demise of several 
thousand in Srebrenica. It was awful. It is one of the reasons why 
we were able to provide a pass-through to the UK, but at least 
some of the less-developed countries could have gotten some of that 
money. But some of the arrearage were UNPERFOR. 

I just raise that—it seems to me that is a crucial question, 
whether or not the political climate has changed sufficiently 
enough so that the mandate is right. 

Secondly, in terms of additional resources, are we putting enough 
into the intelligence-gathering capacities so that we do not find the 
peacekeepers walking into ambushes and do not have the ability to 
successfully do force protection as well as their mission? 

Finally, let me just ask you, we have focused a lot on the exploi-
tation issue in the Congo. We held a hearing on it, as you know; 
and we are trying to move some legislation to address that in a 
larger issue. What about victims compensation? Is there something 
we need to be doing for those little girls in the Congo, the 13-year-
olds and the 14-year-olds who have been raped? You know, they 
were assigned a number really to protect them during the inves-
tigation process by the U.N., just so that their names could be kept 
off the record. But what could be done now to help them? Is that 
a member states obligation? Or is that something that U.N. itself 
needs to address? 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. Let me answer your questions in order. 
First, Representative Smith, I think UNPROFOR has become the 

poster child of what U.N. missions should not do. The worst is to 
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create an expectation that you are going to provide protection that 
you are not capable of providing. I think that the Brahimi report 
focused on that. And on some critical points like impartiality in de-
fense of a mandate does not mean a strange neutrality in which 
troops shouldn’t be equipped to defend people in extreme cir-
cumstances and also to defend the mandate of the mission. 

I think that there has been a growing realization that the man-
dates should meet requirements and that resources should be ade-
quate to meet the mandates. But I think that the point that Vic-
toria and I have been making is that over the past several years 
demands have increased further. It is not simply a question of 
troops dealing with dicey security circumstances as an exception. It 
is now pretty much the rule, and they are being asked to perform 
combat-related activities. 

So the U.N. should be encouraged to develop doctrine that ad-
dresses these concerns. Member states are uneasy about it. 

The answer is, yes, there has been progress, but much more 
needs to be done on the kind of questions raised by the 
UNPROFOR operation. 

On information, let me credit my colleague’s organization, which 
has recommended that member states should create a single co-lo-
cated team committed to tracking and identifying conflict trends 
and anticipating requirements for peacekeeping or peace building. 

The Stimson Center recommendation basically says the head-
quarters does not have adequate capability for information gath-
ering. However, some member states have been reluctant to equip 
the headquarters with that capability because they do not want in-
terference in their internal affairs. 

At the same time, if we are asking the U.N. to perform these 
missions, then it is irresponsible not to give the headquarters the 
capability to have the information necessary to do those missions. 
But more importantly than headquarters capability, we also have 
to be prepared to support the capabilities of the Department of 
Peacekeeping Operations on the ground in the field, because their 
information gathering becomes much more critical and human lives 
depend on it and their capacities there are also wanting. So these 
are two very different areas. 

Finally, on victims compensation, I think this is going to be 
about money largely; and I think Members of Congress need to fol-
low the Ambassador Zeid report, which has good recommendations 
on this. But I think the Members of Congress should make it clear 
to the Administration that victims compensation should be—when 
a victim makes a credible claim, a substantiated claim of abuse, 
whether or not he or she is able to find the perpetrator to get re-
dress from the perpetrator, the institution has profound respon-
sibilities to compensate. And I think that point needs to be made 
clearer. There is a certain ambiguity about that issue. 

On this issue of sexual exploitation and abuse, if I could take 1 
more minute to make a couple of other points that are worth rais-
ing. 

On the issue of independent investigatory capacity, our prior wit-
ness from the State Department spoke about having investigatory 
capacity in OIOS. The question that Members of Congress need to 
ask about that, and it is addressed in the Zeid report, is if you are 
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going to have investigative capacity in which you are looking at 
members of military contingents, then inevitably the investigators 
are going to have to work with representatives from the contrib-
uting nations if they are going to try to build a case that could be 
used in the country in which the soldier comes. So the question is, 
whatever investigating capacity you build, it has to work with pros-
ecutors and others from the troop-contributing country. 

The question I would have is, by putting in OIOS does it have 
that capacity or does it need to be independent of OIOS? I won’t 
try to prejudge that. But I know that was an issue of concern for 
Ambassador Zeid. I am a little bit concerned by the quick reference 
to that by the State Department witness. It is an issue that needs 
to be looked at. Investigative capacity with respect to military con-
tingents has to be a capacity in which the investigator can work 
with the representative from the troop-contributing country. 

Representative Boozman made some very interesting points 
about ways to get at predators. I haven’t thought about this, but 
a member of the Committee staff whispered in my ear about the 
possibility of tying military aid, U.S. military training programs, to 
the willingness of the foreign government in question either to keep 
predators out of those U.S.-sponsored programs, or also to the will-
ingness on the part of participating governments to have dedicated 
training programs to address sexual exploitation and abuse. Condi-
tioning U.S. military aid programs in this way is an idea worth 
considering. 

Ms. HOLT. These are very interesting points. 
You are striking at the core with your question about 

UNPROFOR. The Council told them what was needed on the 
ground, not what they needed to hear; and, interestingly enough, 
it was Brahimi himself who was the first one to brief the Council 
on Afghanistan. And Afghanistan did not become a U.N. peace-
keeping operation. It is a political mission, and we recognize that, 
and we know the history there. But we are seeing a tug on peace-
keepers, and they are—basically, it is multidimensional. They are 
heading in two different directions. We are asking peacekeepers to 
do more support to rule of law and support more civilian missions. 
We might want to help with disarming. We want them to provide 
support to elections and work in an integrated fashion. So we want 
them to have a softer side. 

But, at the same time, we do not want to see another Srebrenica. 
We want these troops prepared, when necessary, to use force. We 
have seen, since 1999, that most chapter VII missions include a 
phrase saying ‘‘protection of civilians in imminent threat.’’ I did 
some work on this with the military, asking them, ‘‘What does that 
mean to you?’’ And what we found was that, in general, the U.N. 
is trying very hard to match troops from contributing countries 
with situations such as eastern Congo so they are prepared to use 
force if they are overrun or civilians are overrun. But they cannot 
pick and choose all the contributors. 

So if peacekeepers are sent there as guard duty and trained for 
that and suddenly get caught in a firefight, they will do their best. 
But we have a mismatch on the ground. It is not just the Council 
member states themselves saying okay, but who can actually do 
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this mission and being honest about the troop-contributing coun-
tries, matching them to do what they are good at. 

Quickly, we are not talking about Sudan today, but the AU mis-
sion there has sort of a footnote on civilian protection. I separate 
that AU mandate out from the U.N.’s mission itself, and I think 
the struggle that we see there is for the African Union to do every-
thing brilliantly, but they are an observer force. They offer protec-
tion within their immediate vicinity and within the capacity they 
have. I do think that we have other areas of peacekeeping concern. 

On intelligence, the Brahimi report—and Eric pointed out some 
of our Stimson report recommendations—recommends that there be 
an in-house analytical capacity at the U.N. They do not have this, 
and we found politically that was not going to move forward. But 
after the Iraq office for U.N. was blown up, we have seen a slight 
change at U.N. There is more interest for information-gathering ca-
pacity. It is something that the U.S. has championed and we could 
come back to championing again. 

Mr. SMITH. Thank you, very much. 
Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much. 
You know we sort of fell into that back in the middle 1990s when 

the U.S. decided in its cutting of costs for running intelligence, CIA 
and intelligence-gathering capacity to actually close all of its infor-
mation-gathering operations in Africa, just totally close it down. 
Which was absolutely insane, because today we are depending on 
the Government of Sudan to give us information, which I would not 
go to the bank on. 

I heard Mr. Smith talk about 435, which was the highlight. That 
is when the U.N. was at its best with the Namibia situation, be-
cause there were very few situations of that nature, and had a top 
person, Asario, who, you know, solved the Bosnian question finally. 
In those days, the U.N. had less to do and was able to do it right; 
and, hopefully, you know, we can get back to that whole question. 

The question about U.N. as observer in the situation in Sudan, 
which is just—they really are just supposed to be observing, which 
is less than protecting; and that is something that we are really 
trying to get a change in the mandate of the AU. 

But I think that a number of points you brought out are so im-
portant, that when it was mentioned in Haiti and Liberia, places 
that we sort of have had a sphere of influence, not quite colonies 
but almost viewed that way by outsiders with our reluctance to 
send boots on the ground in both of these places in recent years, 
kind of drew some criticism when, as you know, the French went 
into the DRC and Cote D’Ivoire with their troops to protect inno-
cent civilians. 

In Sierra Leone, the British prevented many killings when they 
went in with their troops on the ground. The Australians and New 
Zealanders went into East Timor. That helped keep a lot of folks 
from harm’s way, and in Fiji. The South Africans went into Bu-
rundi to keep the mandate of Mr. Maeri, and then Mr. Mandela 
and Mr. Hamambeki took on Burundi. Some of their troops are 
there. They are negotiating with the DRC. They are negotiating in 
Cote D’Ivoire. We have troops there. Nigeria sent their troops into 
Principe, went and brought the leadership of Togo in, went into Li-
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beria twice when we wouldn’t go in. Nigeria even went into West-
ern Sahara. 

So this whole question of responsibility—I mean, we will not 
send anyone into any place, a U.N. situation. And I just—and also 
this $2.3 billion that may be asked for global peacekeeping next 
year is a lot. Our military budget is $416 billion. We have already 
done an $80 billion supplemental, and we will have another $25 
billion supplemental. We are into $500 billion in our U.S. defending 
us, of course. 

So then we look at $2 billion for our participation in the whole 
world, probably saving virtually hundreds of thousands of lives. I 
think we kind of need to look at it in the overall perspective, espe-
cially since in none of these areas are we putting a single American 
troop into harm’s way, which is good. I am glad that we are not. 
If we can prevent American troops from being in harm’s way, that 
is great. However, the world kind of takes a look at us; and so 
there are a lot of things to think about. 

I just kind of was sitting here doodling, and I thought I would 
throw a few points out. 

Thank you. I have no questions. 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. I associate myself with the remarks of Represent-

ative Payne. 
Ms. HOLT. Just a real quick comment. I think that the United 

States could think a little bit about something that the British 
have done. Not that we want to start sending U.S. troops regularly 
to U.N. operations. We have already given 375 and all but 10—29 
total are police. But if we did put in a few key people in leadership, 
why not have more American Special Representatives of the Sec-
retary-General (SRSGs) in missions? Why not send in a couple of 
people to be involved with the mission support on the ground? 

And the reason to do this is that you can learn a lot. We can 
offer a lot. And it makes other people, frankly, sit up straight. If 
they feel there is an American investment in U.N. operations, even 
a handful of people, it means there is political attention from 
Washington; and that also gives us a place at the table. 

We are worried about, as the Chairman mentioned, what are the 
real costs on the ground? What does it look like? If we have an 
American in that operation, we can find out quickly. We can also 
figure out what is going right as well and promote it for other mis-
sions. It is something to think about. I don’t know that—I under-
stand that we have got forces strapped down all over the world, but 
it might be a small investment. 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. Let me just add, if I can, on this question, to fol-
low up Victoria’s comment. 

I made reference to a Stand-by Arrangements System. It is a sys-
tem by which governments let the U.N. know on a voluntary basis 
that they have some capabilities, and it does not require the gov-
ernment to commit to doing a thing. 

There are essentially four levels on which you can be on the 
Stand-by Arrangements System. The highest level is, basically, you 
have got forces at the ready; and if the U.N. turns to you, you are 
in a good position to respond—again, voluntarily. The United 
States is at the very bottom level, where we basically say, ‘‘Yes, we 
have some stuff; and if you need it, you can talk to us.’’
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My recommendation is that, for all intents and purposes, that is 
really of very little value to the system; and I would suggest that 
the Department of Defense look at upgrading. That does not mean 
a commitment to doing anything. But where we have made modest 
contributions to peace operations the difference has been enormous. 
The obvious example is East Timor, albeit not approaching the 
Australian effort. Our contribution was very modest, but it made 
all the difference in the world to the Australians in terms of cre-
ating credibility for the operation. 

So that would be my recommendation. And, if I may, I think if 
there were three our four questions in this general area that I 
would suggest respectfully that the Committee put to the Adminis-
tration, one would be that, a question about a modest enhancement 
of our willingness to participate in the Stand-by Arrangements Sys-
tem. 

But I also think, in terms of the issue we addressed before: Is 
staffing adequate at DPKO? I would put that question to the Ad-
ministration but ask them to involve the Department of Defense in 
the response, and ask that the response take into account the capa-
bilities that our military would demand in terms of support for 
their own operations. And make sure that that study you obtain 
has the military’s chop, because I do not know a J3 anywhere in 
the government who would say that what the U.N. has is adequate. 
I don’t know every J3, but, in any event, I think that that would 
be something worth the Committee doing. 

Mr. PAYNE. Just a quick point. I think you would be surprised 
to know how eager the Department of Defense would be in assist-
ing. I have met with the European Command that is responsible 
for Africa. They do not make those decisions. Those are made by 
State, by the Administration. But the DoD could really and are 
anxious and eager and willing to do so much more, especially in Af-
rica. I won’t name names, but all the way to the top have said if 
we could just get—we could help these people so much. We could 
train them. 

Transportation and logistics. You got 10,000, they can’t walk to 
Sudan. They can’t get them there because they do not have the 
transports. But we said we are not going to go in there. 

We have NATO convinced. They have some opinions. The Dutch 
have some opinions. I met with them. They are willing to do it. But 
still our State says no, and the Administration says no. The DoD 
says we could help out so much. 

Haiti is a good example. We thought Aristide was bad, pushed 
him out; and now they are talking about elections. You will have 
more problems if they hold elections today, totally unfair, and will 
not guarantee anything but resentment for the next 10 years. So 
there is an example of how we are going to have a hard time hold-
ing on to the Latin Americans who have come up with the troops 
for Haiti. This was actually, you know, a U.S.-driven policy; and 
some of them—and there has been some casualties. That is what 
happens when you have casualties. Back at home people say, ‘‘How 
long do we have to stay here?’’

In Nigeria, we went everywhere when they had a military gen-
eral in charge of the country. But when he was deposed—and right-
fully so—and when Abiola was elected, and the Nigerians were say-
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ing, ‘‘Why are we in Liberia? Why are we all around Africa? We 
want you to change the policy a little bit. You stand for election 
in a couple of years, and we may vote you out.’’

So this thing is complicated. But I am glad we are having this 
discussion, because I think we could do better. I think we could do 
a lot more without putting a single U.S. soldier in harm’s way. 

Mr. SMITH. Dr. Boozman. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. I just have a couple of questions about how things 

work. The soldiers, when the U.N. pays them, do they pay them 
or their country? You got this Third World country. Are we paying 
some general and he is distributing the funds to his troops? 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. No, I believe that the payments to the military 
contingents go to member governments, and then the governments 
pay the soldiers. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Probably in some cases then we are enriching 
some general. I mean we pay them, and then they distribute to 
their troops whatever they want to pay. We pay per diem, don’t 
we? So much a day or a month? 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. The U.N. pays for the amount of troops that are 
deployed on an operation. 

Ms. HOLT. My understanding for the military contribution is that 
the countries are reimbursed. So it is not the general on the ground 
who could do that. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. I would really like—and, again, I am very much 
in support of the peacekeeping, and yet I really would like to see 
the folks that are participating—I mean, that might be why we are 
having some of these problems. If we are paying the country and 
then they are not paying their people who are there very much, 
then that is going to create problems, which I am sure it is. 

The other thing is: Are there any countries that habitually have 
acted so badly or not done anything that we need to exclude before 
we approve any funding in this area? 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. My own impression is, as I believe the prior wit-
ness suggested, that abuses take place by members of a variety of 
contingents. 

But I would say, number one, the U.N. should be developing, 
based on the recommendations that were made, a Memorandum of 
Understanding for all troop-contributing countries. I think the Con-
gress could play a useful role in making sure that that Memo-
randum of Understanding has what it needs, and that a troop-con-
tributing country which is not prepared to endorse a MOU that ad-
dresses sexual exploitation and abuse should not participate in a 
peacekeeping mission. 

Number two, I think the Secretary-General and member states 
need to figure out a way to ensure that governments which—de-
spite the signing of a MOU—do not put in place measures to en-
sure against abuses should not be permitted to be troop contribu-
tors. That is self-evident to me, but it is something that the United 
Nations should pursue. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. I agree. It seems self-evident to me that whenever 
people are involved there are people that act better, there are coun-
tries that act better than others. So it does seem like—I would like 
to have somebody look at that. Okay? 
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The other thing is, I am involved in NATO. This is something 
that goes all on all over. Is it ‘‘caveats’’? Is that what we refer to 
in the sense that the restrictions that are placed on troops—you 
will have the Germans there, and they are there, but they can’t do 
anything. They are so restricted by their governments, literally 
they can’t do anything. 

So, again, we are approving of the budget. Are we just looking 
at numbers? Is there—and you have alluded to it, but is there any 
thought process behind—you have a thousand troops there, but 400 
or 500 of them, when you look closely at their caveats or whatever 
it is called, they can’t do anything. So it looks to me they are in 
worse shape if you have got these peacekeepers that the populous 
looks to that do not do anything. You have others that, basically, 
if a fire breaks out, they can step in and take whatever action they 
need to. Is there any discrepancy—do we pay the same for the typ-
ists as we do for the people in actual combat or have the combat 
capability? 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. Well, the typists would be employees of the U.N, 
would be paid by the U.N. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. The equivalent of the country that has so many 
restrictions that they virtually can’t do anything. I know that there 
are countries like that. Do they get paid the same as the guy that 
is truly risking his life? 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. This has been a problem in past operations, no 
question. But the way the process should work, especially post 
Brahimi, post these reform measures, is that in canvassing troop 
contributors, in trying to find troop-contributing nations, U.N. offi-
cials should be canvassing with an understanding of what the man-
date of the mission will be and some sense of what the rules of en-
gagement will be. So troops that are not prepared to do what is 
necessary to execute those mandates should not be chosen by the 
system. 

I can’t—I am trying to think of recent examples where the prob-
lem that you described has been in evidence, and I am having trou-
ble thinking of examples. But maybe Victoria can talk about that. 

Ms. HOLT. You know, it gets back to the problem that the U.N. 
can’t necessarily pick and choose who volunteers for missions. But 
Eric is right. They try to have clarity on the mission and is man-
dated before they accept contributors. 

Given that, I think in the case of the Democratic Republic of the 
Congo, when it was initially deployed, the U.N. did accept troop 
contributors who could negotiate their own MOUs and under-
standings about what their rules of engagement would be. 

It is sort of interesting. Rules of engagement are a concern of the 
human rights community, which urges that excess force not be 
used. But in this situation you may find the peacekeepers are going 
to negotiate less use of force, and I think the case of the Congo is 
one. 

As far as cost, I would assume that the U.N. would not pay dif-
ferently based on the mandate. You are getting to the point of 
whether there is hazardous duty pay, or something equivalent 
when we know that there is a hot zone and people are asked to put 
their lives on the line. I think that is a fair question. We can find 
out how the U.N. handles that situation. 
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Mr. SCHWARTZ. Let me try to unpack this issue of accountability 
and criminality. There are several issues involved. 

With respect to military troops, the question is: How do you get 
at them? How do they end up in jail for sexual exploitation and 
abuse? And there are two ways that that could happen, both of 
which are addressed in the Zeid report. If they are in military con-
tingents, they are not subject to the criminal jurisdiction of the 
host government. So you have to get at them through the contrib-
utor government. For example, if you are a Moroccan peacekeeper, 
Morocco has to get at you. 

Ambassador Zeid made two suggestions in his report, one of 
which was endorsed and the other which has not been endorsed. 
The first involves MOUs, in which troop-contributing nations agree 
that if there are substantiated claims, they will pursue investiga-
tions and, as appropriate, prosecutions. So that should be the price 
of admission to a peace operation. That is something I would re-
spectfully request that Congress should follow. 

The second recommendation that Ambassador Zeid made was for 
on-site court martials. If a Moroccan or U.S. troop committed a 
gross violation, there could be a court martial in the host nation 
under the authority and jurisdiction of the contributor government. 
Do it there. 

One of the key arguments for that is that you demonstrate to the 
people of the host country that there are costs, that there is ac-
countability. That recommendation has not been picked up and is 
something that Members of Congress could ask about. You should 
also ask the Administration, because there may be some ambiva-
lence there. But my personal view is that it is a good idea. Why 
not? 

There are also U.N. civilians as well as U.N. military observers 
and U.N. civilian police. For those individuals, the U.N. can waive 
any immunity. And they only have immunity for official acts. In 
those circumstances, the host government can prosecute. But the 
major problem there is that in countries that host peacekeeping op-
erations, there is not a lot of judicial capacity. So Ambassador Zeid 
recommended that the U.N. look into that issue and try to find a 
way to promote the capacity. 

Those are the issues that I would—those are the long poles in 
the tent. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. I would really like at some point some assurance 
that we are not enriching some corrupt tinhorn dictator or general 
or whatever, which I think we are probably in some cases right 
now. And the other thing is that I really do think we need to look 
at some sort of system that pays for performance. If you have got 
countries, if you have good units that are doing great jobs, they 
need to be paid better than the $1,080 stipend that everyone else 
gets that are doing a lousy job. 

Mr. SMITH. Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. If the gentleman would yield, one of the problems 

that we have—and I agree, I think that we ought to do better—
we are going to run out of people that are going to go anywhere 
soon. We are almost at that point now. And I think that what we 
probably need to do is work on what we have and make them bet-
ter. 
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If it was a great big financial tinhorn dictator making a lot of 
money, they would be sending people hand over fist. Most peace-
keeping operations are lacking the number of people. They keep 
sending letters to them, and they keep rejecting. Many people 
think that Zaire or Zambia is rushing out to send their troops. 
They really are not. In Haiti, where the Latin Americans are, they 
are already saying, ‘‘We are leaving.’’ And there is no one else that 
is going to handle Haiti when the OAS and the Caribbean coun-
tries, which have few—because the Caribbean countries do not 
even have military. Most of them—a lot of them do not have mili-
taries. 

So it is not that there is a great big bunch of guys ready to rush 
them in for the dollars; and I worry that we are going to have, as 
I mentioned, operations that no one is going to be there to fund. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Can I just make one comment? And I would agree. 
I understand that there is a problem. I do think that it is some-
thing that we need to look at. 

The other thing, though, is to me you would almost be better off 
with 500 people that are well trained and you had to pay them 
$2,000 a month versus the $1,000, than 1,000 people that are just 
there. Because if you show up, regardless of what you do or really, 
the situation we are in now, almost how you behave, you can get 
by with pretty good stuff. You are going to get your thousand bucks 
a month regardless. 

Mr. PAYNE. And we can get a whole lot of them from the coun-
tries that do not send them. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I would just pursue that same point that Mr. 
Payne was making. I think—would you agree that it is a huge dif-
ficulty at this point in time in terms of recruitment? That, I would 
suggest, is a major problem. 

I have spent considerable time in Haiti, and I was there in the 
1990s and just several weeks ago. It is not a question of—people 
are not knocking on the door to become a contributing nation. In 
fact, in terms of Haiti, there are many contributing nations there 
that took a position contrary to the Administration’s position on 
Iraq that feel that this is an opportunity to restore a better level 
of their bilateral relationship. So that is a real problem. 

As I am listening—and I appreciate your testimony and the com-
ments by my colleagues—I have supported the idea of a permanent 
quick strike force, 5,000, 10,000. It has been opposed by both Ad-
ministrations, both the Clinton and the Bush Administration, my 
memory is. Because the problem is—and let’s use Haiti as an ex-
ample—by the time the Security Council issues its mandate and 
then the bureaucracy goes to work to seek contributing nations, by 
the time there is the transport, there is a major time delay so that 
much has gone on in terms of bloodshed, in terms of more desta-
bilization, if you will. But given the political realities, that is not—
that does not appear to be an answer. 

But I think both of you and others have hit on what ought at 
least be considered, and that is—because I don’t think you solve—
I think everybody wants to limit, to eliminate sexual abuse and ex-
ploitation. But the reality is that will require constant vigilance, 
and First World nations have those problems, those issues. We 
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have the example of Abu Ghraib right here in terms of the Amer-
ican military. 

But I think as you, Mr. Schwartz, talked about—maybe it was 
Ms. Holt—talked about the need for command, if there could be a 
permanent command apparatus that would be there on a consistent 
basis, maybe contributions from the permanent countries with a ro-
tating basis to deal with issues of training, to deal with on-the-
ground in the host nation, if you will, that might create some co-
herence, some logic, some experience clearly. 

And we are just talking military. But, over time, that permanent 
command, not the 5- or 10,000 that I would support, but maybe the 
500 that would be necessary on a permanent basis, would have ex-
perience intersecting with the civic needs and the NGOs, in the 
local institutions as well as the U.N. CivPol and other U.N. agen-
cies that would support the soft side, if you will, as opposed to the 
military side. 

What do you think of that as an idea. 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. Well, the dilemma that I think you identified, 

Representative Delahunt, is that those elements of the U.N. Char-
ter that effectively spoke about the victors in World War II using 
force collectively to impose their will, to impose the will of the 
international community, that vision was never realized—the origi-
nal vision of chapter VII of the U.N. Charter. 

In the absence of that sort of capability, how do you nonetheless 
inject this organization into conflict situations that are very messy 
and require robust security capabilities when governments are not 
prepared to cede very much, if any, of their sovereignty to the col-
lective good? 

What the Department of Peacekeeping Operations in the U.N. 
has done in recent years is tried to enhance that sort of 
predeployment planning capacity to as much an extent as the sys-
tem will bear. Right now, there is a proposal on the table to pull 
together I think it is a 20-person police management unit. The unit 
would be in a position, when an operation is started, to deploy very 
quickly, to set up security structures, at least on the police side, as 
quickly as possible—to have this core of people at the headquarters 
who are ready to deploy. That is the recommendation that was 
made by the High-level Panel. I believe it was endorsed by the Sec-
retary-General. I hope that it will be implemented, to increase the 
capacity of the organization to move very quickly. 

Similarly, in recent years, the U.N. has made strides in terms of 
identifying lists of officers who could be deployed very quickly and 
increased predeployment training. So all of these efforts are de-
signed to create some of the capacity you are talking about. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. It is trending in that direction, I would suggest. 
I think that the logical conclusion of that trend is, at a minimum, 
a permanent, coordinated command structure, obviously, you know, 
with the line of authority being to the Security Council. But be-
cause what we see—at least my experience has been in Haiti, ini-
tially there is such an extended period of instability and chaos that 
we are losing too much time. There has to be a more rapid re-
sponse. 

If you have the command structure in place—and, again, to fol-
low up on what Mr. Payne was talking about, I don’t know what 
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the Department of Defense position would be. I dare say it would 
be a very positive, constructive experience for American officers to 
go into those command positions for a period of time and rotate in 
and out of them. I mean, the whole issue of sexual exploitation, you 
know, where you have First World military training and a level of 
discipline that is inculcated in an officer corps. I don’t know how 
to solve it otherwise. 

Ms. Holt? 
Ms. HOLT. Well, I just think you hit the nail on the head for the 

central problem that the U.N. faces. We all know that once the 
peace agreement is signed, one of the most important things to do 
is to move fast; and if there is not a direct link between the peace 
agreement and the forces coming in that may have been promised, 
you get the problem that you stated. 

However, in addition to what Eric has pointed out, the U.N. in-
ternally has asked for two areas of improvement. One, strategic re-
serve is what they are calling it, mission reserve. I can come back 
to the details. But they are talking more about what you are de-
scribing. 

Two points, one is on the CivPol. They need 50 to 100 people to 
be able to move out fast and evaluate the situation and set up the 
mission. Second, I think that it is a strategic reserve that they are 
talking about that could be used to move out immediately. These 
are people who have trained before, have a sense of what the com-
mand is. They go in and do not stay around, but they are there to 
help set things up. 

The very frustration you are describing is also what has led to 
what is called the Stand-by High Readiness Brigade, comprised of 
primarily European countries and Canada. They have gone out of 
their way to create their own planning element. They deploy in ad-
vance of the U.N. to help set up an operation for 6 months, and 
then they hand it off to the U.N. It does not accomplish everything 
you are describing, but it is a step in the right direction. 

The U.N. has tried on-call lists for this reason. They wanted to 
have countries list in advance their expertise, mission leadership, 
certain skill sets and groups within the Stand-by Arrangements 
System for training regionally or were prepared to deploy. So the 
U.N. has been trying to accomplish what you are describing, but 
they do not have the authority themselves to require this. So I 
agree with you. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I think if we are going to address a lot of the 
issues that are of concern to Members of Congress and others, sex-
ual abuse, et cetera, we have to recognize that we have to take a 
step further. It would be interesting, Don, if you and the Chairman 
would at some point in time have a representative of DoD to come 
in just to see if there is any sentiment for that. 

Because as you sit here listening and you are not familiar with 
these issues, I mean—when I hear Dr. Boozman talk, I mean, then 
why don’t we just go into the private sector and privatize it? It 
would be cheaper. The discipline would probably create more ac-
countability. It would be there. It would be ready. It would have 
performance measurements that it would have to attain. 
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I mean, I am not for it. I do not support the idea. But I mean, 
you can hear it coming. Five, ten, fifteen years down the line: 
Dyncorp International, here we come. 

Well, it is an issue that has been highly debated in recent years, 
in fact. And the critical—there are many critical questions, but the 
issue of how far you can go to a private contracting has been the 
subject of a lot of debate. And in fact, in Sierra Leone, in the late 
1990s the Government of Sierra Leone hired a firm called Execu-
tive Outcomes, and by all accounts the firm did well in defeating 
the rebels. But there are complicated issues here; in particular, in-
volving accountability. To whom are these services accountable and 
the like? So while private military contracting has come a long 
way, it has not yet been accepted, and in fact it is still seen in very 
negative terms by some international legal instruments and the 
like, but it is an issue that has been hotly debated in recent years. 

Thank you. 
Mr. BOOZMAN [presiding]. Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Yeah, I recall when the Executive Outcome, made up 

of South Africa and the British Green Berets, you know, there is 
even more contracting than U.S. military, and you might find a 
place where that is going to be the outcome. 

I think, in my opinion, that a Ready Reserve force would be 
what—when President Clinton attempted that, you may recall 
when he took that first initiative and we actually went out and got 
them back in—whenever that trip was, I guess it was late 1990s. 
And we actually saw the Rapid Response—I think it was called—
it was the Rapid Response Initiative, and they were ready to have 
African troops train—they were being trained by the United States. 
And this little unit was pretty good, too. However, there was some-
how a—it just didn’t—either the African countries did not buy it, 
or there was some reason that it fell apart. 

It was really a strong initiative that the Clinton Administration 
thought should happen, just realizing that you need someone to 
move in quickly and take care of it quickly. You have got to send 
out invitations and requests for proposal, and sometimes if you get 
in very quickly—and as a matter of fact, Sierra Leone, you men-
tioned Executive Outcomes; when they sent in an initial group, 
sent 50 peacekeepers up to where the RUF was mining the dia-
monds, I mean, it was absolutely—that was a very miscalculated 
event, because these guys in RUF are brutal, mean, battle-savvy 
people who actually not only disarmed the U.N., they took their 
boots and sent them back to town. Once again, that was a mistake 
of sending unprepared people into harm’s way, and the Executive 
guys pulled out of the country. 

So I think that the things that Mr. Delahunt and perhaps even 
the Chairman—somebody suggested we ought to mull around again 
and try to come up with some best practices in the future. 

But thank you, Dr. Boozman, for chairing it at this time. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I don’t have anything else to say. I think—again, 

it was Ms. Holt that was talking about, I think, we have to be hon-
est about what the realities on the ground are. And for example, 
getting back to Haiti; you go down there, and these contributing 
nations, they just want out. They are there because their govern-
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ments have sent them there for political reasons—I am not sug-
gesting that they are nefarious political reasons—but to repair 
their relationship with the United States. But only recently have 
we become more and more aggressive. 

And the tragedy of Haiti is, as Mr. Payne indicated, if they have 
elections and there is not a substantial commitment postelection—
and I am talking not just in terms of numbers and resources, but 
time; and I am not talking 5 years, I am really talking 10 to 15 
years—having elections is just absolutely an exercise in futility be-
cause it will turn around the day the last blue helmet leaves. And 
what have we done? We have done just a huge disservice to, you 
know, a wonderful people that have such a sad history. 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. If I could make one final comment relating to 
your point. 

The Acting Assistant Secretary for International Organizations 
mentioned that his Bureau was going to do a review of the Brahimi 
implementation of reforms that were recommended several years 
ago. 

I would respectfully suggest that the Subcommittee ask that any 
review of this look at the question of doctrine: What does the U.S. 
Government believe peacekeepers should be capable of doing? Be-
cause as a practical matter, we, as a matter of policy and practice, 
ask them to do more than we ever anticipated we would be asking 
them to do. And it is important that we face up to that, because 
if you face up to that and acknowledge what it is we are asking 
them to do, then the next step is to go to the U.N. and say to the 
Department of Peacekeeping Operations, ‘‘You have got to develop 
doctrine that recognizes the reality.’’ And a lot of member states 
don’t like that fact, but it is true. 

And then from the doctrine question, there has got to be a will-
ingness to recognize what the requirements are to meet the objec-
tives. If the State Department study doesn’t address those issues, 
then it hasn’t really addressed the critical question that Represent-
ative Delahunt has raised. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. What I believe is, first of all, we are in the mid-
dle of a rather contentious debate here, the Oil-for-Food Program, 
and there are some that would just as well see the U.N. disappear, 
and there are some that want to limit contributions to the U.N. 
The reality is if we are going to really be honest, it is going to re-
quire more dollars and more resources to the U.N. But I would be-
lieve if we reach a certain level, if we create a—you used the term 
‘‘doctrine’’—and provide the support, it is going to over time result 
in huge savings, not just in terms of bloodshed and lives lost, but 
dollars and cents. 

As Mr. Payne knows, because he spent considerable time in 
Haiti, we have spent billions of dollars in Haiti, and it is worse now 
than it was the day that Aristide departed. It is worse. And what 
can we do? 

Ms. HOLT. If I could add another thing here. And as a former 
congressional staffer, I am very aware and supportive, I mean, I 
will always be pro-Congress in that sense. But there is a lesson 
that the State Department may have learned too well, and that is, 
that money is the bottomline. And what I worry about is you don’t 
get candid briefings. Do you get people who come in here and say, 
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‘‘Okay, we are not going to talk about money for the minute, we 
are going to talk about what is really required? Here is what we 
think the concept of the operation is.’’ When money is a matter, you 
get briefed on what you get paid for. And what I worry about is 
that the person who briefs the Hill every single month, the first 
question they usually ask is: ‘‘How much does it cost?’’ Here. And 
that is our reputation in New York as well. And so some of the 
things that we are discussing here today we need to have a candid 
conversation about. 

Just a second point on the Global Peace Operations Initiative. 
We have seen this Administration try and offer leadership to detail 
what you are talking about: Who is going to do peacekeeping? How 
can we add a proposal in 5 years, $660 million to a global pool to 
train peacekeepers around the world? I think the question is: What 
is our concept of operation? What are the capacity baselines that 
are there now and how are they moving to another level, and how 
is this going to be integrated? The Europeans want to help out; 
great; let’s have that conversation. 

And back to Eric’s quote on doctrine. The U.N. is not supposed 
to write doctrine, they are not supposed to train either. So they can 
write guidance. But to the extent that we can work with the coun-
tries that have developed doctrine on peacekeeping, the U.S. has 
been thinking about it, the United Kingdom and Canada, a number 
of European countries are trying to figure out what the doctrine 
would look like. I think that is relevant for this Committee as you 
look at Africa in particular, with the African missions before us. So 
that is my last remark. 

Thank you very much, and I have appreciated being here today. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. Thank you all so much for coming. I really appre-

ciate Mr. Payne and Mr. Smith having us here. I think it was very 
beneficial, something I really enjoyed, got a lot of useful informa-
tion. I appreciate your testimony, and the meeting is adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 4:51 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]

Æ
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